

CONTENTS

Contents

[☐CONTENTS 1](#_Toc98421823)

[LICENSURE - INSTITUTION INFORMATION FORM 2](#_Toc98421824)

[☐SUBMISSION GUIDELINES 4](#_Toc98421825)

[☐PROCESS FLOW 5](#_Toc98421826)

[☐Comment Period 6](#_Toc98421827)

[☐Consultants, Site Visit, and Consultants’ Report 6](#_Toc98421828)

[☐NJPC Review and Recommendation 6](#_Toc98421829)

[☐OSHE Secretary Final Decision 6](#_Toc98421830)

[☐BEFORE YOU BEGIN 7](#_Toc98421831)

[☐Regulatory Authority 7](#_Toc98421832)

[☐Title 9A: Licensure Rules 8](#_Toc98421833)

[EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 46](#_Toc98421834)

[PETITION NARRATIVE 46](#_Toc98421835)

[Mission Statement and Long Range Plans 46](#_Toc98421836)

[Organization and Administration 48](#_Toc98421837)

[Finances 53](#_Toc98421838)

[Faculty 61](#_Toc98421839)

[Library 68](#_Toc98421840)

[Students and Student Services 72](#_Toc98421841)

[Physical Facilities 82](#_Toc98421842)

[Academics 85](#_Toc98421843)

[ADDITIONAL REQUIRED INFORMATION/RESOURCES 102](#_Toc98421844)

[☐OSHE FEE SCHEDULE 104](#_Toc98421845)

LICENSURE - INSTITUTION INFORMATION FORM

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Date**  Click or tap to enter a date. | | | | | | | |
| **This Petition is for** Choose an item. | | | | **How many times has this petition been submitted** Choose an item. | | | |
| **Contact Information** | | | | | | | |
| **First Name** | | **Last Name** | | **Contact Email** | | | |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | | Click or tap here to enter text. | | Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| **Institution Information** | | | | | | | |
| **Institution Name** Click or tap here to enter text. | | | | | | | |
| **Institution/Program Website** Click or tap here to enter text. | | | | | | | |
| **Institution President/CEO**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | **Institution President/CEO Email**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | | |
| **Institution Main Campus** | | | | | | | |
| **Street** | **City** | **State** | | **Zip Code** | | **Telephone Number** | |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | | Click or tap here to enter text. | | Click or tap here to enter text. | |
| **Institution Sector and Location** | | **Dual Enrollment** | | **Degree Granting Level** | **Mission**  **(Applies to NJ Institutions)** | | |
| **Proprietary – In-State**  **Proprietary – Out-of-State**  **Public Research or State College – In-State**  **Public Research or State College – Out-of-State**  **Independent – In-State**  **Independent – Out-of-State**  **Religious – In-State**  **Religious – Out-of-State** | | Choose an item. | | Choose an item. | Choose an item. | | |
| **Institution Accrediting Body**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | | **Program Accreditor (if applicable, and if seeking)** Click or tap here to enter text. | | | |
| **Academic Program Information** | | | | | | | |
| **Location of Proposed Academic Program** | | | | | | | |
| **Street**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | **City**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | **State**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | **Zip Code**  Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Additional/Alternate Location of Proposed Academic Program** | | | | | | | |
| **Street**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | **City**  Click to add text | | **State**  Click to add text | | | **Zip Code**  **Click to add text** |
| **Most Recent Total Institution Enrollment**  **\*specify timeframe (subject to verification)**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | **Total NJ Enrollment**  Click or tap here to enter text. | | | | |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** (e.g. B.S., Bachelor of Science, Business Administration ,6-digit CIP Code) | **Courses and/or Certificates**  (Complete for courses not included in degree programs) |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| **Proposed Program Name and Degree** | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

SUBMISSION GUIDELINES-IMPORTANT-PLEASE READ ALL

* Institution completes this petition form in its entirety, based on regulations at *N.J.A.C. 9A:1 et seq.,* by **clicking the text fields below each prompt to insert responses.** The document “*Navigation Pane”*/outline is viewable if checked off under the *“View”* menu tab. **PLEASE MAINTAIN THE NAVIGATION OUTLINE AS CURRENTLY PRESENTED WHEN SUBMITTING PETITION.**
* **IMPORTANT:** This fillable document is “protected”; editing is restricted to filling in the form. The petition may be submitted in its current Microsoft Word format. If the document is converted to pdf format, **please ensure that the existing navigation bookmarks are saved in pdf format**.
* Institution mails the appropriate, non-refundable fee. [(see end of this document)](#_OSHE_FEE_SCHEDULE)
* **All checks must be made payable to Treasurer, State Of New Jersey** accompanied by a fee memo and check information sheet found at <https://www.nj.gov/highereducation/licensure/forms.shtml> , and sent to the following address:

**Overnight Mail with tracking number to:**

Office of the Secretary of Higher Education (OSHE)

Attn: Licensure Unit / Adrian Wright

1 John Fitch Plaza, 10th Floor

PO Box 542

Trenton, NJ 08625

**If the check is received with incorrect or missing information, it will be returned to the institution.**

* **PLEASE NOTE**: **PETITION SUBMISSION IS NOT CONSIDERED COMPLETE UNTIL THE SUBMISSION FEE HAS BEEN RECEIVED**. **THE PETITION WILL BE REJECTED IF THE SUBMISSION FEE HAS NOT BEEN RECEIVED BY 5:00 P.M. EST ON THE 10TH BUSINESS DAY, FROM THE ORIGINAL PETITION SUBMISSION DATE.**
* Receipt of petition, receipt of fee, and acceptance of petition will be confirmed by the OSHE.
* Upon submission, if any omissions are noted during the facial review, the institution will have one (1) opportunity to re-submit an amended petition document. A $500 fee will be required for any further re-submissions. (See end of this document).
* Complete the ***Institution Information Sheet*** [(CLICK HERE)](#_LICENSURE_-_INSTITUTION).
* Include an **executive summary** at the beginning of the petition. [(CLICK HERE)](#_EXECUTIVE_SUMMARY)
* Include a **table of contents** (preferably navigable and searchable).
* When your institution is ready to submit a petition for licensure, kindly send it to the OSHE, preferably via email to: [Licensure.HigherEducation@oshe.nj.gov](mailto:Licensure.HigherEducation@oshe.nj.gov) This petition may also be submitted via an electronic document transfer service (Drop Box, Google Docs, etc.). DO NOT SEND A PAPER COPY.
* Within this petition, please link to as many items as possible, including: College Catalog, institutional policies, etc. It is the institution’s responsibility to ensure that all links provided are working and launch appropriately and accurately. There should be no access credentials required to access linked information. Links are to be individually labeled and indicate the specific launch location, e.g. institution’s website. Please indicate if linking is not possible, and copy and paste the information into the prompt box.

Please direct any questions to: [Licensure.HigherEducation@oshe.nj.gov](mailto:Licensure.HigherEducation@oshe.nj.gov)

PROCESS FLOW

The Licensure process flows as follows:

INSTITUTION PREPARES PETITION

BASED ON N.J.A.C. 9A:1

et seq. AND PAYS APPLICATION FEE

INSTITUTION SUBMITS ELECTRONIC

VERSION OF PETITION TO OSHE

30

DAY COMMENT PERIOD

CONSULTANTS

SITE VISIT

CONSULTANT REPORT

NJPC REVIEW AND

RECOMMENDATION TO SECRETARY

SECRETARY FINAL DECISION

OSHE

conducts

facial review

Institution

responds

or more

2

out

-

of

-

state

No conflicts

MOU

Honorarium

Agenda

Costs

Institution

responds

Comment Period

* OSHE provides notice to all New Jersey institutions of higher education that the petition has been filed with OSHE and provides access to the petition on the OSHE website for any New Jersey institution that requests access. The notice initiates a 30-day comment period for New Jersey institutions to send comments to OSHE on the petition.
* At the end of the 30-day comment period, OSHE provides all comments received to the petitioning institution and the petitioning institution is given an opportunity to respond to those comments.

Consultants, Site Visit, and Consultants’ Report

* OSHE determines whether a site visit is necessary, whether the site visit will be virtual or onsite, and the number of, and qualifications for the external consultants needed for the site visit. OSHE informs the institution.
* Institution identifies potential consultants and submits the consultant CV’s to OSHE for approval. Consultants must be from outside New Jersey, as well as from outside the home state of a petitioning out-of-State institution, and should have no prior significant relationship with the institution or be otherwise conflicted. Institution, OSHE and consultants agree on dates for the consultant team to visit campus for a site review, and an electronic copy of the petition and appendices are provided to consultants. The site visit typically takes place on a single day with an introductory meeting/dinner the evening before.
* Once the consultants are approved and the dates have been set, the institution and OSHE will execute an MOU that will govern the site visit. The consultants are each to receive an honorarium [(CLICK HERE)](https://www.nj.gov/highereducation/licensure/feeschedule.shtml) and the institution shall cover the honorarium, all travel, lodging and related expenses for the consultants and agency staff.
* The institution should begin making arrangements for a site visit. Most significantly, this involves developing an agenda for the site visit. OSHE staff will assist in developing an agenda, if needed. The institution should also assist consultants and agency staff with travel and lodging arrangements.
* Consultants and OSHE staff conduct a site visit at the proposed campus or proposed instructional site.
* Typically, two to three weeks after the site visit, the consultants will submit a combined report to OSHE with recommendations regarding the petition. OSHE will forward the report to the institution and the institution shall have the opportunity to submit a response to the report.
* The institution should forward a response to the consultant report to OSHE.

NJPC Review and Recommendation

* OSHE shall forward the petition and related materials to the New Jersey Presidents’ Council (NJPC), which will review the petition and related materials and provide the OSHE with a recommendation on what action OSHE should take on the petition.

OSHE Secretary Final Decision

* After receipt by OSHE of the NJPC recommendation, the Secretary of Higher Education will review the petition and related materials, and make a final decision as to the institution’s request for licensure. The institution will receive the Secretary’s final decision in writing. A Licensure Fee [(CLICK HERE)](#_OSHE_FEE_SCHEDULE) will be due and payable upon petition approval.

BEFORE YOU BEGIN

Regulatory Authority

Before beginning preparation of a petition, please review the included licensure rules in New Jersey Administrative Code (N.J.A.C.) Title 9A – Higher Education. A petition for licensure should be as factual and data-based as possible, providing concisely and explicitly all of the information and evidence necessary to demonstrate that the institution, proposed college credit bearing courses and/or academic degree program(s) meet the licensure standards stipulated in New Jersey Administrative Code 9A – Higher Education.

Licensure - New Jersey Administrative Code (N.J.A.C.) Title 9A – Higher Education.

Proprietary (for-profit) institutions should refer to (N.J.A.C.) Title 9A:1, Subchapter 4 for licensure requirements that are specific to proprietary institutions.

Out-of-State institutions should refer to New Jersey Administrative Code (N.J.A.C.) 9A:1, Subchapter 5 for licensure requirements that are specific to out-of-State institutions.

Title 9A: Licensure Rules

**NEW JERSEY ADMINISTRATIVE CODE**

**TITLE 9A – HIGHER EDUCATION**

**New Jersey Secretary of Higher Education**

**CHAPTER 1. LICENSURE RULES**

(Amendments Effective 03.07.2022)

**SUBCHAPTER 1. GENERAL STANDARDS**

**9A:1-1.1 Authority**

N.J.S.A. 18A:68-3 stipulates that no corporation may offer academic degree programs and/or college credit- bearing courses in New Jersey until it files with the Commission on Higher Education a certified copy of its incorporation and obtains from the Commission a license to offer such degree programs or courses under the rules prescribed by the Commission. Pursuant to Reorganization Plan No. 005-2011, issued by Governor Chris Christie on June 29, 2011, all functions, powers, duties, and personnel of the Commission were transferred to the Secretary of Higher Education, pursuant to the State Agency Transfer Act, P.L. 1971, c. 375 (N.J.S.A. 52:14D-1 et seq.).

**9A:1-1.2 Definitions**

The following words and terms, as used in this chapter, shall have the following meanings unless the context clearly indicates otherwise:

"Academic degree" means any associate degree, baccalaureate degree, master's degree, or doctoral degree regardless of the specific discipline in which it was awarded.

"Academic degree completion program" means a baccalaureate degree program consisting of at least 120 semester credit hours offered by a baccalaureate degree-granting institution for students who have earned transferable credit hours from another institution of higher education that are applicable to the baccalaureate degree program. In an academic degree completion program, the baccalaureate degree- granting institution shall offer course work totaling 26 percent or more of the credits required for the baccalaureate degree.

"Academic department" means a subdivision of an institution of higher education designated as such that is responsible for instruction and/or research in a specific discipline or disciplines.

"Academic disciplines" means the major areas of study identified in the Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP), that is, the first two digits of the CIP code, developed by the National Center for Education Statistics, 2010, incorporated herein by reference, as amended and supplemented. The CIP may be obtained from the National Center for Education Statistics website at [http://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/cipcode.](http://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/cipcode)

"Accreditation" and "accredited" both mean a status attained by an institution through voluntarily meeting standards for academic degree programs and/or college credit-bearing courses set by a nongovernmental entity recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education.

"Additional location" means a location, other than a branch campus, that is geographically apart from the main campus and at which the institution physically offers at least 50 percent of an educational program.

"Adequate, appropriate, equivalent, significant, suitable, and sufficient" mean adequate, appropriate, equivalent, significant, suitable, and sufficient in the judgment of the Secretary in consultation with the Presidents' Council.

"Adjunct faculty" means one who is employed to teach on a course-by-course or credit basis.

"Blended (or hybrid) learning" means a formal educational process in which a part of the instruction occurs when the learner and the instructor are physically located in the same place at the same time, but a part of the instruction occurs by distance learning.

"Branch campus" means a physical facility for a State college or a State university located out of-State or out-of-country at a place other than the institution's principal campus offering one or more complete programs leading to a degree.

"Changing the programmatic mission" means changing the level of academic degrees authorized for the institution.

"Closure" means the cessation of operations by an institution of higher education, or a proprietary institution licensed to offer academic degrees.

"College credit-bearing course" means an instructional activity upon a student's successful completion of which an institution of higher education awards recognition applicable to meeting the requirements for a degree or other formal academic award.

“College credit-bearing distance learning” means a distance learning activity upon a student's successful completion of which an institution of higher education awards recognition applicable to meeting the requirements for a degree or other formal academic award.

"College," "institution," or "institution of higher education" means a postsecondary educational institution that provides instruction beyond the 12th grade level in programs that satisfy the requirements for a degree at the associate, baccalaureate, or graduate level, and which, with the exception of institutions that have a specialty mission, offers a range of degree programs. A college has an independent board of trustees. It has a faculty whose duties may include the instruction of students, involvement in scholarship and research, or some combination of both the instruction of students and involvement in scholarship and research. A college has policies and procedures that encourage the academic officers and the faculty to exercise their full responsibility for the academic direction of the institution. A community college or county college is an institution of higher education that offers the associate degree only. A senior college offers degrees up to the baccalaureate level and/or offers graduate and professional degrees.

Unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, the term "college" as used in this chapter refers to higher education institutions generally.

"Commission" means the New Jersey Commission on Higher Education, which was the State- level planning and coordinating agency for higher education in New Jersey until June 29, 2011,when all functions, powers, duties, and personnel of the Commission were transferred to the Secretary of Higher Education, pursuant to Reorganization Plan No. 005-2011.

"Direct State support" means monetary funds or other forms of material support that are provided directly to an institution by an instrumentality of the State. Direct State support includes, but is not limited to, appropriations and bond funds that have been directed to an institution by an instrumentality of the State.

"Disorderly closure" means a closure that does not meet the requirements at P.L. 2021, c. 27.

"Distance learning" means a formal educational process in which instruction occurs when the learner and the instructor are not physically located in the same place at the same time.

"Educational delivery mode" means a formal educational process involving either blended (or hybrid) learning, distance learning, or traditional face-to-face learning.

"Educational program" means a group of related courses, organized for the purpose of attaining specified educational objectives.

"Eligible transfer institution" means an institution of higher education or a proprietary institution licensed to offer academic degrees that has been approved by the Secretary pursuant to P.L. 2021, c. 27.

"Exceeding the programmatic mission" means offering an academic degree beyond the authorized level for the institution.

"Full-time faculty member" is one who is appointed as such and who occupies a full-time faculty position with academic rank or other equivalent title whose primary employment is directly related to teaching, research, other aspects of the educational programs of institutions, or some combination thereof.

"Full-time student" means one who, in a semester, carries at least 12 semester credit hours as an undergraduate or nine semester credit hours as a graduate student or the equivalent in quarter hours, courses, or other methods of measurement used by the institution.

"General education" means instruction that presents forms of expression, fields of knowledge, and methods of inquiry fundamental to intellectual growth and to a mature understanding of the world and the human condition, as distinguished from "specialized education," which prepares individuals for particular occupations or specific professional responsibilities.

"Indirect State support" means monetary funds or other forms of material support that are provided by an instrumentality of the State, but are not directed to the recipient institution by an instrumentality of the State. Indirect State support includes, but is not limited to, State student assistance grant and scholarship programs that have been directed to an institution by a student.

"Information literacy" means a set of abilities requiring individuals to recognize when information is needed, have the ability to locate, evaluate, and use effectively the needed information, and observe laws, regulations, and institutional policies related to the access and use of information.

"Institutional debt" means: (1) the amount outstanding on any credit, including unpaid charges, extended by or on behalf of an institution of higher education or a proprietary institution licensed to offer academic degrees that a student is obligated to repay, whether the amount has been reduced to a judgment or the institution classifies it as a loan; or (2) a non-Federal loan or debt agreement that is issued expressly for postsecondary education expenses and that is guaranteed by an institution of higher education or a proprietary institution, or a private educational lender that is affiliated with an institution of higher education

or proprietary institution.

"Institutional financial aid agreement" means any contract, promissory note, part of an enrollment agreement, or other agreement in which a student agrees to pay an institutional debt.

"Letters" means the designated abbreviations used to refer to an academic degree.

"Library" means a physical space conducive to learning and research, providing patrons with efficient physical and/or electronic access to books, journals, databases, and other resource materials in support of the curriculum, and offering the assistance of qualified library professional(s), librarians, and support staff.

"Orderly closure" means a closure that meets the requirements at P.L. 2021, c. 27. "OSHE" means the New Jersey Office of the Secretary of Higher Education.

"Out-of-State institution" means an institution that is located within the United States or its possessions and is not incorporated in the State of New Jersey and whose accreditation status in New Jersey is based upon a location outside the State, as well as an institution located outside of the U.S. or its possessions that is recognized by the appropriate body in the particular country if the institution's requirements for awarding degrees are generally equivalent to those accepted in the U.S. by an accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education.

"Part-time faculty member" means one whose employment is related to teaching, research, and/or other aspects of the educational programs of the institution but whose assigned responsibilities do not constitute full-time work.

"Physical presence" means that an entity offers college credit-bearing courses from, or conducts some portion of the learning experience at, a physical location established in New Jersey by the entity, whether established directly or under the auspices of another entity or an institution, except in an instance where an interstate agreement that New Jersey is a party to delineates any particular activity as not constituting a physical presence in the State and the offering entity is both licensed in a signatory state to that delineating agreement and authorized by the signatory state to operate pursuant to that delineating agreement.

"Presidents' Council" means the New Jersey Presidents' Council, a statutory body established pursuant to

N.J.S.A. 18:3B-7.

"Program outcomes" means the broad set of goals identifying the comprehensive integration of skills, abilities, knowledge, or values gained that students should be able to demonstrate upon completion of an academic degree program.

"Programmatic mission" means all program offerings consistent with the levels of academic degrees or certificates that the institution has been authorized to grant by the State Board of Higher Education prior to July 1, 1994, or approved thereafter by either the Commission or the Secretary.

"Proprietary institution" means a postsecondary institution that is operated for profit.

"Qualified library professional" means an individual who has earned a master of library science degree from an American Library Association accredited program.

"School" ordinarily means a major subdivision of a college or university that is organized to carry out instruction and/or research in related academic and/or professional fields.

"Secretary" means the New Jersey Secretary of Higher Education.

"Seeking accreditation" means that an institution has achieved candidacy status or the equivalent standing as evidenced by meeting standards for academic degree programs and/or college credit-bearing courses set by a nongovernmental entity recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education.

"Semester credit hour" means 150 minutes of academic work each week for 15 weeks in one semester, which is typically accomplished by 50 minutes of face-to-face class activity each week complemented by at least 100 minutes each week of laboratory or outside assignments (or the equivalent thereof for semesters of different length) but may also be accomplished through an equivalent amount of academic work as established by an institution, which may include additional class time, laboratory work, internships, practical studio work, and other forms of academic work.

"Specialty mission" means an institutional mission that is primarily focused on a single academic area.

"Student" means an individual enrolled at an institution of higher education or a proprietary institution licensed to offer academic degrees in New Jersey, or a New Jersey resident enrolled at an institution of higher education or proprietary institution located outside of this State.

"Student learning outcomes" means specific statements describing measurable skills, abilities, knowledge, or values that students should be able to demonstrate in order to show their achievement and mastery, upon the successful completion of a college credit-bearing course.

"Teach-out agreement" means a written agreement between institutions that provides for the equitable treatment of students and a reasonable opportunity for students to complete their program of study if an institution, or an institutional location that provides 100 percent of at least one program offered, ceases to operate before all enrolled students have completed their program of study.

"Teach-out plan" means a written plan developed by the institution that provides for the equitable treatment of students if an institution, or an institutional location, ceases to operate before all students have completed their program of study, and may include, if required by the institution's accrediting agency, a teach-out agreement between institutions.

"Traditional face-to-face learning," means a formal educational process in which all of the instruction takes place in the classroom or in out-of-class instruction under the direct supervision of the instructor.

"University" means an institution of higher education that provides undergraduate studies leading to the baccalaureate degree in a broad range of academic disciplines, as well as graduate studies leading to advanced degrees in at least three academic and/or professional fields.

**9A:1-1.3 Licensure**

1. An institution seeking to offer academic degree programs and/or college credit-bearing courses with a physical presence in New Jersey shall first provide evidence of incorporation and petition the Secretary for licensure. No institution shall offer or advertise the availability of college credit-bearing course(s) or

academic degree program(s) with a physical presence in New Jersey before receiving formal approval of its petition. Licensure shall require the institution to meet all the standards set forth in this chapter.

1. A New Jersey institution seeking licensure shall submit a licensure petition in an electronic format to OSHE preferably at least one year before the requested date of implementation. The petition shall contain:
   1. The accreditation status of the institution;
   2. A mission statement that defines the scope, purpose, and basic tenets of the institution;
   3. Information equivalent to the annual summary sheet required by the regional and/or national institutional accrediting association for the institution, if applicable;
   4. The institution's financial statements and management letter(s) (if issued) (prepared by independent auditors) for each of the last three years, if applicable;
   5. Information on the qualifications of prospective faculty for the proposed New Jersey offering(s);
   6. A description of the selection and review process for faculty teaching in New Jersey;
   7. A catalog and other data that the institution recognizes as appropriate; and
   8. Other information that the Secretary specifically requests.
2. The following procedures apply to petitions from New Jersey institutions:
   1. Upon receipt of the petition, OSHE staff shall provide to all New Jersey institutions a brief summary of the petition's contents, along with information on how to obtain the petition from the OSHE website and an invitation to the institutions to submit their comments within 30 days after the notification regarding the request.
   2. OSHE staff shall review the petition and any comments submitted by in-State institutions, usually with the assistance of an external consultant team that is mutually acceptable to the institution and the Secretary. As part of the review of the petition, OSHE staff may also conduct a site visit at the campus of the institution, usually with the assistance of the external consultant team.
   3. With respect to both initial and continuing licensure, OSHE staff shall provide the institution's petition and the findings of a licensure evaluation to the Presidents' Council for review and recommendation to the Secretary.
   4. The Secretary shall consider the recommendation of the Presidents' Council when making a determination on the petition.
3. To ensure that licensed institutions continue to maintain the standards set forth below, the Secretary shall periodically evaluate licensed institutions to determine whether or not they should continue to be licensed.
4. In the case of a currently licensed New Jersey institution accredited as a discrete entity (that is, not an out-of-State institution) by an institutional accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education, the Secretary shall accept the granting or reaffirmation of accreditation as sufficient for continued licensure provided that:
   1. The appropriately recognized accrediting body's standards are similar to and encompass the State's criteria for licensure in the judgment of the Secretary;
   2. The appropriately recognized accrediting body is an institutional accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education to accredit the kinds of academic programs for which licensure was previously granted;
   3. The institution provides the OSHE with a copy of its self-study document at the same time it provides it to the accrediting body;
   4. If the Secretary sends a representative to accompany and work with the accreditation team on the site visit, the representative shall have the option to participate fully in the accreditation visit, with the sole exception of voting on recommendations related to accreditation status; and
   5. The institution submits to the OSHE a copy of the letter from the recognized accrediting body informing the institution of its accreditation status.
5. With respect to an unaccredited New Jersey institution, that is, one that is not accredited as a discrete entity by an institutional accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education, the Secretary shall grant licensure for a specified period not to exceed three years in the first instance or more than five years in subsequent instances. Under such conditions, the institution, if it wished to continue to offer academic degree programs and/or college credit- bearing courses in New Jersey, would be required to petition the Secretary for relicensure at least eight months before the expiration of the current license. Licensed unaccredited institutions shall seek accreditation by an institutional accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education to accredit the kinds of academic programs for which initial licensure was granted within three years of initial licensure. Accredited institutions that cease affiliation with an institutional accrediting body while in good standing may petition the Secretary for licensure to offer college credit-bearing courses or academic degree programs in New Jersey.
6. As a condition of licensure, institutions of higher education that receive direct state support and/or participate in state student assistance grant and scholarship programs shall participate in the Secretary's Student Unit Record Enrollment (SURE) data system within one year of initial licensure. The Secretary shall enter into a memorandum of understanding with institutions participating in the SURE system with regard to the uses of data and protections of student privacy.
7. The process for out-of-State institutions to seek licensure to offer academic degree programs and/or college credit-bearing courses with a physical presence in New Jersey is detailed at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-5.
8. The Secretary may direct the OSHE to reevaluate the licensure status of any institution, regardless of its accreditation status.
9. Before the Secretary revokes or suspends an institution's license, the institution shall have the opportunity for a contested case hearing pursuant to the Administrative Procedure Act, N.J.S.A. 52:14B- 1 et seq., and 52:14F-1 et seq., and the Uniform Administrative Procedure Rules, N.J.A.C. 1:1. The institution shall submit its request for a hearing to the Secretary within 15 days of receiving notice of the Secretary's proposed action to revoke or suspend the licensee.
10. All licensed institutions shall comply with State and Federal statutes, rules, and regulations. Licensed institutions shall report findings of noncompliance by State or Federal agencies to the Secretary.
11. In the event that a licensed institution changes the institution's name, notice of the change shall be provided by the institution to the Secretary no later than 30 days from the date of the change. A licensed New Jersey institution that seeks to include "university" in the institution's name shall follow the procedures at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-3.
12. In the event that a licensed New Jersey institution changes the institution's main campus location or establishes an additional campus location that is not a "branch campus," notice of the change shall be provided by the institution to the Secretary no later than 30 days from the date of the change or establishment of the additional campus location.

**9A:1-1.4 Application of standards**

The standards in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.5 through 1.12 and, where applicable, in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2, shall apply to all institutions seeking to be licensed or relicensed by the Secretary.

**9A:1-1.5 Long-range plan**

An institution seeking a license shall develop a long-range plan to attain its goals. Appropriate resources (physical, human, and financial) should undergird the elements of the plan. The plan shall be made available to the Secretary upon the Secretary's request.

**9A:1-1.6 Organization and administration**

1. The institution shall be organized to provide sufficient administrative, program, and resource support to attain its mission. The roles and responsibilities of administrators, faculty, and staff should be appropriate to its mission and described in writing.
2. From an organizational perspective, effective use of an institution's human, physical, and financial resources requires a critical mass of students in order to demonstrate a need for the institution and to provide the learning environment described in its mission statement.
3. Consistent with the institution's mission, the institution's governing board shall oversee all legal aspects of its operations, set institutional policy, plan for the institution, monitor progress toward fulfilling the mission, and ensure continuous institutional assessment and planning. In addition, the board should develop and maintain policies (by-laws) that specify its own duties, responsibilities, and procedures, as well as its membership, manner of appointment, and terms of office. The board is responsible for selecting the institution's chief executive officer, who leads its administration.
4. Reporting to the governing board, the chief executive officer is responsible for the following:
   1. Administering the governing board's policies;
   2. Providing general educational leadership and promote educational effectiveness;
   3. Maintaining appropriate administrative records;
   4. Establishing academic/administrative regulations and procedures dealing with:
      1. Organizational structure;
      2. Personnel appointments, reappointments, tenure, and promotions;
      3. Salary schedules;
      4. Budgets;
      5. Planning, development, and management of facilities;
      6. Educational programs, academic policies, and research;
      7. Granting of degrees; and
      8. Community service;
   5. Preparing and submitting such reports as the governing board, the Presidents' Council, or the Secretary may request; and
   6. Providing official publications, such as student and faculty handbooks, a catalog, and other related

documents or publications, to interested persons at intervals sufficient to ensure currently or information.

1. Each institutional constituency directly concerned with the educational process including, but not limited to, the administration, faculty, staff, and students should have a voice in institutional governance with respect to those issues with which it is appropriately concerned. Such participation should be defined in writing.
2. Statements of institutional principles, policies, and procedures governing topics such as academic integrity and academic freedom should be developed and disseminated widely among the institutional community. These statements should be reviewed periodically, and proper measures should be established to see that they are enforced.

**9A:1-1.7 Finances**

1. An institution shall continuously ascertain its financial requirements, determine its sources of revenue, plan for current and future needs, and budget its resources accordingly.
2. To qualify for and retain a license, an institution shall demonstrate that it:
   1. Possesses financial resources sufficient to realize its mission over an extended period of time;
   2. Has a long-range financial plan that includes a program for securing gifts, grants, and other appropriate income;
   3. Plans its expenditures by budgeting available resources for specific institutional purposes; and
   4. Maintains adequate financial records that are audited annually by an independent certified public accountant in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards promulgated by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for colleges and universities.
3. Each licensed New Jersey institution shall furnish annually to the Secretary a copy of its audited financial statement and management letter(s) (if issued) on or before December 31 of each year. An out-of-State institution licensed to offer college credit-bearing courses or academic degree programs in the State shall furnish to the Secretary a copy of its audited financial statement and management letter(s) upon request of the Secretary.
4. Each licensed institution also shall carry insurance or provide for self-insurance to maintain the solvency of the institution in case of loss by fire or other causes, to protect the institution in instances of personal and public liability, and to ensure the continuity of the institution.

**9A:1-1.8 Faculty**

1. The institution shall document and maintain appropriate records attesting to faculty qualifications, performance, and achievements. It should define clearly and disseminate the criteria and the process for promotion.
2. The majority of all full-time faculty, part-time faculty, and adjunct faculty at an institution offering only the associate degree shall have at least a master's degree in the field in which they are appointed, if

such a qualification exists (recognizing that some technical/occupational specialties offer no such degree), or an equivalent qualification in the field in which they are appointed.

1. The majority of all full-time faculty, part-time faculty, and adjunct faculty who are teaching in baccalaureate degree programs shall have the doctorate or an equivalent qualification in the field in which they are appointed.
2. Full-time and part-time faculty teaching in graduate programs shall have earned the doctorate or an equivalent qualification in the field in which they are appointed. They shall engage in an active pattern of professional productivity including, but not limited to, instruction, advisement, research, peer- reviewed publication, authorship, editorial services, creative work, artistic production, patents, applied research, service to professional associations and organizations, program design, and/or the scholarship of instruction.
3. Adjunct faculty shall possess the same qualifications as full-time and part-time faculty. Adjunct faculty shall be academically qualified to teach all courses to which they are assigned. When appropriate in the judgment of the institution, compensating preparation or experience may be taken into account in judging whether an adjunct instructor is academically qualified to teach a particular course.
4. Regardless of the specific nature of an academic appointment, be it initial, multi-year, temporary, or permanent, the principle of academic freedom shall apply to all faculty, including adjunct faculty, for it is only through academic freedom that ideas and data can be explored without prejudice. An institution shall promulgate a statement concerning the academic freedom of faculty members that should include a statement supporting the following principles:
   1. Freedom in research and publication where these activities do not interfere with adequate performance of academic duties;
   2. Freedom in the classroom to discuss controversial issues pertinent to the discipline; and
   3. Retention of all rights as a citizen to free speech and publication. Such rights are not, as such, subject to institutional censorship or discipline.

**9A:1-1.9 Library**

1. Qualified library professionals, librarians, and support personnel in numbers sufficient to serve the needs of students and faculty shall staff the institution's library. Every institution, regardless of enrollment or number of academic offerings, shall provide access to at least one qualified library professional with the exception of institutions with a specialty mission. Institutions with a specialty mission shall provide access to a qualified library professional, a librarian, or an individual qualified by way of disciplinary expertise (for example, an earned doctorate, extensive study in the discipline, demonstrated scholarly production, etc.).
2. An institution shall demonstrate the development and maintenance of a collection that reflects and supports the curriculum.
3. There shall be a program for continuous acquisition of materials including books, journals, databases, and other instructional materials.
4. An institution shall catalog and maintain all library holdings appropriately, including providing a protective environment for its physical library material that adequately protects the collection from deterioration and damage.
5. An institution shall provide clear and consistent access to electronic resources.
6. An institution shall document the existence of a plan to assess and document effective use of library resources by students and faculty.
7. An institution should utilize library representatives in the curriculum development process to inform the administration of the library's ability to offer adequate support for materials and library education.
8. An institution may enter into contract with another library or libraries for the provision of collections and services, physical or virtual. Institutions shall demonstrate that the collections are appropriate for the curriculum of the institution, that students have convenient access to contracted library services, that there is adequate library instruction provided to students to use effectively the services of the contracted library, and that there are qualified library professionals or librarians available to assist students. The institution shall retain full responsibility for adequacy of resources available to students. Institutions are encouraged to participate in appropriate consortia that allow them to expand and more effectively deliver information resources and services.
9. An institution shall have in place a plan that articulates how students will obtain information literacy skills as they progress through the curriculum. The plan shall identify outcomes for information literacy skill development, and how those outcomes are measured and assessed.

**9A:1-1.10 Students and student services**

1. An institution shall have a clearly defined admissions policy appropriate to its mission and shall admit students whose educational interests and abilities qualify them to pursue a program offered by the institution.
2. An institution shall provide adequate student support, financial aid services, and facilities to help students succeed and shall maintain accurate records of each student's academic progress.
3. An institution shall maintain transcripts for all students and shall provide to all students who request them, transcripts showing dates of attendance and academic performance.

**9A:1-1.11 Physical facilities**

1. Physical facilities shall be adequate for an institution to fulfill its mission. The institution’s facilities

provide the context in which teaching and learning take place; it is, therefore, critical that this setting

be maximally conducive to fostering productive scholarship. Such facilities generally include, but are not limited to, instructional buildings, laboratories, residence halls, student activity centers, recreational/athletic centers, administrative offices, library/learning resource centers, computing centers, and support service centers.

1. The institution shall ensure that the physical facilities are safely maintained and are sufficient in quality, size, and number to accommodate students, faculty, and staff; it shall provide adequately equipped laboratories as required for effective instruction and learning.

**9A:1-1.12 Official publications**

1. All information released by an institution shall be true and accurate.
2. An institution's official catalog sets forth the responsibilities of both the student and the institution. As the nature of these responsibilities is subject to frequent change, official catalogs shall be printed or electronically updated at intervals sufficient to ensure currency of information and in quantities sufficient to supply interested persons.
3. An institution shall either include the following information in its official catalogs or provide a current web address in its official catalogs for where the information is located on the institution's website:
   1. A statement of institutional mission;
   2. Statements of institutional and programmatic accreditation;
   3. Lists of faculty and administrative officers, including their earned degrees;
   4. Complete curricular information, including course descriptions and the grading system;
   5. Requirements for admission, transfer, and graduation;
   6. Policies for awarding degree credit and policies on academic progress, academic standing, and withdrawal;
   7. Descriptions of facilities and of available student support services;
   8. Student costs, including an itemized listing of all mandatory fees charged to students, as well as refund and financial aid policies;
   9. An academic calendar;
   10. A list of members of the governing board; and
   11. A description of rules and regulations regarding students if not described in other publications available to students.

**SUBCHAPTER 2. DEGREE STANDARDS AND PROGRAMMATIC MISSION**

**9A:1-2.1 General program standards**

1. An institution's overall curriculum shall reflect and support the mission of the institution.
2. The academic year shall be determined by the institution's governing board.
3. A semester credit hour shall not be counted on an hour-for-hour basis for library, independent-study, laboratory, or physical education activities. A semester credit hour is not required to be counted on an hour-for-hour basis for distance learning or blended (or hybrid) learning.
4. Credit courses offered by a college in conjunction with or under contract with a noncollegiate organization shall meet the same requirements the college applies to its own courses with respect to quality, course content, class attendance and participation, student evaluation, etc. The standards presented at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-6.3, dealing with off-campus sites at which credit courses are offered by a college in conjunction with or under contract with a noncollegiate organization, shall apply to such courses offered at the principal campus.
5. The rigor of all college credit-bearing courses shall be substantially the same, regardless of the type of educational delivery mode, as demonstrated by the institution through various forms of evidence. Such evidence shall include, but not be limited to, at least two of the following: syllabi, documented faculty interaction with students, learning outcomes, documented units of curricular material, and other documentation which objectively demonstrates the amount of time and/or the level of rigor necessary to complete the coursework.

**9A:1-2.2 Undergraduate education**

At the undergraduate level, educational programs should impart critical thinking and analytical skills and expose students to both general education and more technical concepts.

**9A:1-2.3 Associate degree programs**

1. Each educational program leading to an associate degree shall consist of college courses totaling at least 60 but not more than 66 semester credit hours or the equivalent in quarter hours, courses, or other measurement used by the institution. The 66-credit-hour maximum may be exceeded when required for licensure or accreditation by a recognized agency or for student transfer to full junior status.
2. The associate in arts (A.A.) degree nomenclature is appropriate for programs in the liberal arts, humanities, or fine and performing arts; such programs are transfer- oriented. For A.A. degrees, general education courses should total no fewer than 33 semester credit hours or the equivalent.
3. The associate in science (A.S.) degree nomenclature is appropriate for programs in mathematics, the sciences, business, or in allied health fields if the program is intended as prebaccalaureate work; such programs are transfer-oriented. General education courses for the A.S. degree should total no fewer than 30 semester credit hours or the equivalent.
4. The associate in applied science (A.A.S.) degree nomenclature is appropriate for programs that emphasize career preparation in the applied arts and sciences, typically at the technical or semiprofessional level. Such programs are designed to prepare students for job entry at completion of the program, notwithstanding any articulation agreements with four-year programs that may be in effect for a particular A.A.S. program. General education courses shall total no fewer than 20 semester credit hours or the equivalent.
5. Specialized associate degree programs, such as Associate in Fine Arts (A.F.A) and A.S. in Nursing, shall normally require no fewer than 20 semester credit hours or the equivalent in general education courses.

**9A:1-2.4 Baccalaureate degree programs**

1. Each educational program leading to a baccalaureate degree shall consist of college courses totaling at least 120 semester credit hours or the equivalent in quarter hours, courses, or other measurement used by the institution.
2. Approximately half of the required minimum of 120 credits shall be in general education, and the other half shall be in the major and/or in courses necessary to fulfill requirements for the degree.
3. In specialized programs, such as Bachelor of Business Administration (B.B.A), Bachelor of Fine Arts (B.F.A.), and Bachelor of Music (B.Mus.), and in programs in the regulated professions, major courses may exceed half of the total required for the degree.

**9A:1-2.5 Graduate education**

1. The scope of an institution's graduate curriculum shall closely reflect and support its mission. Graduate education presupposes advanced study beyond the undergraduate curriculum in terms of rigor, expectations of scholarship, curricular depth, and exercise of independent thought.
2. To fulfill such expectations, an institution's governing board shall demonstrate a continuing commitment of institutional funds for its graduate programs, particularly for the associated faculty and student research activity. Support for graduate programs should be derived from the general applicable resources of the institution, as well as from tuition and fees paid by students in the programs.
3. Beyond the needs of the undergraduate college, a graduate school shall have, for each program, a variety and depth of specialized materials available either on the campus or through electronic means, or through some combination of both on-campus and electronic access. A library that supports a graduate program shall provide an adequate and current base for research activities. A library in support of a graduate program also shall provide access to a qualified library professional to provide consultation, research expertise, and support for faculty in curriculum matters.
4. Existing graduate programs shall be reviewed periodically by the institutions themselves and, insofar as possible, cooperatively with regional and professional accrediting agencies.
5. The objectives of every graduate or graduate professional program shall be clearly defined and stated. The work in such programs shall be beyond the baccalaureate level in intellectual demand, and a substantial part of it shall be in courses designed explicitly for graduate students, although exceptionally well-qualified undergraduates occasionally may be admitted.

**9A:1-2.6 Master’s degree programs**

1. A master’s degree requires at least 30 credits of graduate study or its equivalent.
2. Master’s degree programs should be distinguishable by their primary objectives as belonging to one of two general types: disciplinary or professional. The degree awarded to students completing disciplinary programs should be master of arts or master of science, with the discipline named (for example, master of arts in English literature, master of science in engineering). In professional programs, the degree should be appropriately specific (for example, master of library science, master of business administration, master of education, master of social work). The determining criterion is the objective that the program is designed to serve. The two types are further distinguished as follows:
   1. Disciplinary type: A disciplinary master’s degree entails advanced study and exploration in a particular academic discipline (for example, history, physics, engineering science, or musicology). The primary objective is increased knowledge of the subject, rather than its application to professional use. The majority of the degree credit awarded in programs of this type shall be at the advanced level in the principal field. Credit toward this type of master’s degree shall not be given for introductory or elementary courses in the field.
   2. Professional type: A master’s degree program of the professional type consists of advanced study to extend and apply previous study to practice in such fields as engineering, law, applied music, pastoral ministry, or teaching; some such subjects may lend themselves also to disciplinary programs. Professional master’s programs should be complete in themselves, although they may in some circumstances also be adaptable to preparation for a research or professional doctorate. A limited amount of introductory work in the field may have an appropriate place, especially in first-level professional programs.

**9A:1-2.7 Specialist programs**

1. Institutions may organize programs of graduate work beyond the master’s level that lead not to doctorates but to specialist degrees (such as the Ed.S.) or to comparable certificates. Such programs shall be composed of more advanced coursework than is required for the master’s, shall perform definable functions, and shall not be merely continuations of courses beyond the master’s. They shall possess a definite philosophy, purpose, design, and sequence and be self- contained and terminal in nature. A comprehensive examination should be required.
2. Students admitted to specialist programs in education shall have master’s degrees in the same field as that of the certificate. Students with master’s degrees in unrelated fields shall complete preliminary coursework or demonstrate equivalent knowledge acquired through work experience.

**9A:1-2.8 Doctoral degree programs**

1. Programs leading to doctoral degrees shall represent three or more years of full-time study and research beyond the baccalaureate or the equivalent thereof in part-time work.
2. Programs leading to a doctor of philosophy degree shall be oriented toward original research.
3. Professional doctorates usually are oriented toward increased professional competence. The requirements for a professional degree should include either a research thesis or a project involving the solution of a substantial problem of professional interest.
4. For each doctoral program, an institution shall demonstrate that:
   1. The program has clear educational objectives and its requirements are appropriate for the nature of the doctorate;
   2. It is supported by related studies and research in ancillary fields;
   3. Its faculty or other academic professionals are recognized beyond the bounds of the institution as possessing professional qualifications and research or scholarly achievements sufficient to support the program;
   4. It possesses adequate library holdings, laboratory space, research facilities, and other necessary resources; and It has committed the necessary resources for instruction, advisement, thesis supervision, and research guidance.

**9A:1-2.9 Exceeding or changing programmatic mission**

1. Licensed New Jersey institutions wishing to exceed their programmatic mission must receive approval from the Secretary to offer each program that exceeds the level of academic degrees that the institution is authorized to grant.
2. Upon referral of a request to exceed programmatic mission by the Presidents' Council, the Secretary shall review the program proposal and determine whether all the standards for new academic programs at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.10(a) have been met. The Secretary shall consider any recommendations submitted with the referral by the Presidents' Council when making the determination on the request to exceed programmatic mission.
3. In addition to the review at (b) above, requests to exceed an institution’s programmatic mission shall be evaluated based on the following criteria:
   1. The objectives of the proposed program(s);
   2. The relationship of the proposed program(s) to the current institutional mission and the Statewide plan for higher education, if applicable;
   3. Demonstration of need for the program(s), including present and projected student demand and demand for graduates;
   4. The effect of the proposed program(s) on existing programs at other institutions;
   5. The dedication of sufficient resources to implement and maintain the program(s) without eroding the quality of ongoing programs;
   6. Appropriately qualified students, faculty, and administrators;
   7. The quality of library holdings, facilities, and equipment; and
   8. Evidence of strength compared with similar programs in the region and State.
4. If an institution has received approval to exceed its programmatic mission for a particular degree level at least five times, the Secretary may, at the request of the institution, authorize a change to the institution's programmatic degree level in order to allow the institution to offer new degree programs at the particular degree level for which the five previous exceeding mission approvals have been granted. Institutions wishing to change their programmatic mission prior to having received such specific program approvals shall follow the procedure set forth at (e) below.
5. Licensed New Jersey institutions wishing to change their programmatic mission shall specify the scope of the proposed change, including long-range plans for mounting new degree programs that exceed the level of academic degrees currently authorized for the institution. Requests to the Secretary made pursuant to this subsection to change an institution's programmatic mission shall be evaluated based on the following criteria:
   1. The objectives of the proposed mission change;
   2. The relationship of the proposed mission change to the current institutional mission
   3. and the Statewide plan for higher education, if applicable;
   4. Demonstration of need for the mission change, including present and projected student demand and demand for graduates;
   5. The effect of the proposed mission change on existing programs at other institutions;
   6. The dedication of sufficient resources to implement and maintain the proposed mission change without eroding the quality of ongoing programs;
   7. Appropriately qualified students, faculty, and administrators;
   8. The quality of library holdings, facilities, and equipment; and
   9. Evidence of strength compared with similar institutions in the region and State.

**9A:1-2.10 Academic program review**

1. The Presidents' Council shall review proposals for new academic degree programs that do not exceed the programmatic mission of the institution according to the following standards:
   1. Sufficient academic quality as set forth at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.11;
   2. Sufficient evidence of labor market demand for the program as set forth at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.12;
   3. Duplication with comparable programs of study in the State as set forth at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.13; or
   4. Whether the proposed new program will require significant additional State resources as set forth at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.14.
2. If, upon review, the Presidents' Council determines that a program may be of insufficient academic quality, may lack sufficient evidence of labor market demand, may be duplicative of comparable programs of study, or may be unduly expensive, the Presidents' Council shall refer the program to the Secretary for review pursuant to P.L. 2021, c. 27. Any such referral of a program shall:
   1. Identify the standard or standards that have not been met;
   2. Identify the specific criteria within each standard that have not been met; and
   3. Provide a written description of the basis of each determination by the Presidents' Council that a standard or criteria has not been met.

**9A:1-2.11 Sufficient academic quality**

1. The Presidents' Council shall evaluate proposals for new academic degree programs for sufficiency of academic quality based on the following criteria:
   1. The status of the institution's State licensure and accreditation by a nongovernmental entity recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education;
   2. Appropriately qualified faculty, instructors, staff instructors, and/or administrators;
   3. A plan for the dedication of sufficient resources, including human resources, to implement and maintain the program;
   4. Clearly stated program objectives that are related to the institutional mission, strategic plan, and, where appropriate, to the careers, professions, or practices into which graduates of the program are expected to enter;
   5. Appropriate student learning outcomes that incorporate:
      1. Appropriate scaffolding to allow students to build on knowledge as they progress through curriculum; and
      2. A variety of assessments and corresponding rubrics for students to demonstrate content mastery and skill acquisition;
   6. Evidence of program rigor in the curriculum. To demonstrate rigor in the curriculum, institutions shall provide the following in the proposal:
      1. Program outcomes detailing what students will be able to demonstrate at completion of the curriculum;
      2. Planned curriculum with course descriptions, including a plan to provide students access to faculty, instructors, and/or staff; and
      3. Comparisons to the curricula of the same or similar programs at other institutions, if applicable, and if such curricula are available;
   7. Evidence of employer input in the development of the new program, where appropriate, which may include:
      1. Participation of employers on advisory committees;
      2. Letter of support from a chamber of commerce demonstrating the need and desire for the program;
      3. Summary of employer or professional association feedback on the new program proposal and institution's response to the feedback;
      4. Evidence of employer/institution partnership agreements to provide research, experiential learning, or other equivalent opportunities to students in the program;
      5. Survey results from employers in the field highlighting the skills and expertise needed with a clear connection to the program proposal;
      6. Plan to ensure continued partnership with employers in the field for the new program proposed; and/or
      7. Other documentation of direct employer or industry participation in the design of the program;
   8. Evidence that demonstrates a commitment to equity, accessibility, and affordability within the new program, which may include:
      1. A program equity statement for the program/field that is supported by evidence of an institution's demonstrated commitment to and valuing of diversity, equity, and inclusion. Evidence may include, but is not limited to, equitable enrollment and employment outcomes for historically underrepresented groups;
      2. A plan to monitor student progress in the program in order to address unanticipated or unknown barriers to equitable program completion outcomes; and/or
      3. A plan to provide student services and accommodations to support equitable program completion outcomes; and
   9. A plan for continuous review and improvement of the new academic program. Such plan shall include the following:
      1. The primary activities within the program that are to be reviewed, including how the program will adapt for new technology and developments within the field;
      2. Regularly scheduled time periods/intervals for review;
      3. Metrics for program monitoring and guidance for how the institution will course correct, if needed; and/or
      4. Input by students, field experts, and external reviewers in program review processes.

**9A:1-2.12 Sufficient labor market demand**

1. The Presidents' Council shall evaluate proposals for new academic degree programs for sufficiency of labor market demand based on the following criteria:
   1. A program proposal shall be deemed to have shown sufficient labor market demand for the program when the following apply:
      1. The Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) number for the program is mapped to a single occupation or set of occupations listed in the Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) as set forth in the 2020 CIP-SOC Crosswalk created by the Bureau of Labor Statistics and the National Center for Education Statistics, which is incorporated herein by reference, as amended and supplemented, and available at nces.ed.gov/Ipeds/cipcode/Files/CIP2020\_SOC2018\_Crosswalk.xlsx; and
      2. The proposal contains evidence of substantial labor market demand for the occupation or occupations that are mapped to the program, as supported by documentation of demand from the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development.
   2. A program proposal that does not meet the criteria at (a)1 above shall provide evidence for one or more of the criteria listed in this paragraph for the Presidents' Council to review and determine whether sufficient labor market demand exists:
      1. Evidence of projected increasing demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;
      2. Evidence that the current number of graduates from existing programs at other institutions in the State will not be adequate to meet the projected demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;
      3. Evidence that the current profile of graduates from existing programs is not in accordance with the projected demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;
      4. Evidence of substantial employer engagement, which may include, but is not limited to,

program appraisal, program partnerships, and opportunities to review and comment on the program, in the development of program curriculum; or

* + 1. Evidence of strength in the employment outcomes from current degree programs at the institution at the same academic degree level of the program.

1. On the basis of evidence presented by the institution, the Presidents' Council may determine that sufficient labor market demand exists for a program proposal that does not meet either set of criteria at (a) above, if the Presidents' Council determines that:
   1. There are insufficient data available to assess the program according to the criteria at (a) above;
   2. There is sufficient evidence of preparation for a career, profession, or practice through the program; and
   3. A majority of graduates from the program are reasonably likely to obtain employment, including self-employment, in the careers, professions, or practices indicated in the program proposal within 12 months of:
      1. Graduation from the program; or
      2. The receipt of a terminal degree in a program sequence that includes the proposed program.

**9A:1-2.13 Duplication with comparable programs**

1. A proposal for a new academic degree program that is for an academic degree program that is currently offered by other institutions in the State at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline shall include a listing of all currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline.
2. Where a listing pursuant to (a) above is present, the Presidents' Council shall evaluate the proposal for excessive duplication with comparable programs and determine whether the proposal includes:
   1. Evidence of a relevant relationship between the proposed academic degree program and the institutional mission or a specific area of institutional academic focus; and
   2. Evidence that a collaborative approach with another institution of higher education that currently offers the program per the listing included with the proposal pursuant to (a) above, including, but not limited to, articulation agreements and joint degree programs, would not be cost effective or a feasible alternative to offering the proposed academic degree program.
3. If the Presidents' Council finds that a program proposal meets the requirements at (b) above, the Presidents' Council shall determine whether the program is in the best interests of the State through a determination as to whether one or more of the following have been demonstrated:
   1. Evidence of significant instructional differentiation from currently offered programs at other institutions in the State that are at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline;
   2. Evidence of projected student population differentiation from currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline;
   3. Evidence of projected sustainable cost savings for students compared with the cost of currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline; and
   4. Evidence of student and community demand at the institution and in the region for the program, including, but not limited to, evidence that shows demand through:
      1. Surveys or interviews of current students, faculty, and staff at the institution;
      2. Surveys or interviews of elected officials or other members of the institution's local community;
      3. Documented capacity constraints within currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline at other institutions; and
      4. Data on State and/or regional enrollment trends.
4. A program proposal that does not meet the requirements at (b) or (c) above shall be referred by the Presidents' Council to the Secretary pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.10(b) as a program that may be duplicative of other programs in the State.

**9A:1-2.14 Additional state resources**

1. The Presidents' Council shall evaluate proposals for new academic degree programs for whether significant additional State resources are required based on the following information:
   1. The total of the projected budget for the proposed academic program that would be supported by either direct State support and/or indirect State support, including, but not limited to, State student assistance grant and scholarship programs;
   2. The projected increase in direct State support to the institution due to the proposed academic program;
   3. The projected increase in indirect State support to the institution due to the proposed academic program;
   4. Any concurrent changes to the budget of the institution that may represent a projected reduction in State support to the institution; and
   5. The anticipated length of time that any projected increases in State support would be required for the program.
2. When the Presidents' Council has determined that a new academic program does require significant additional State resources, the Presidents' Council shall evaluate the proposal to determine whether the significant additional State resources would be unduly expensive to the State, based on the following information:
   1. Evidence that the proposed academic program will:
      1. Offset continued State support for the program through sustained increases to State revenue and any additional economic impact to the State generated by the program; and/or
      2. Become sustainable within five years in the absence of the significant additional State resources that were used to establish the program; and
   2. The institutional plan for integrity and compliance monitoring, as well as internal fiscal controls, to prevent misuse of State funding and government resources.

**SUBCHAPTER 3. CRITERIA FOR UNIVERSITY STATUS**

**9A:1-3.1 Programs**

In an atmosphere of freedom of inquiry and expression, a university shall provide undergraduate studies leading to the baccalaureate in a broad range of academic disciplines, as well as graduate studies leading to advanced degrees in at least three academic and/or professional fields. A university may also offer an array of graduate studies related to the fields in which it offers advanced degrees. Such offerings provide students elective opportunities and a selection of support studies that may be useful although not prescribed for a particular graduate degree program.

**9A:1-3.2 Organization**

1. A university shall clearly identify graduate studies and programs as distinct elements in its organization.
2. A university shall provide an appropriate and adequate staff whose primary responsibility is the administration of graduate and professional programs.

**9A:1-3.3 Resources**

A university shall possess the financial ability to support graduate and professional programs,and its facilities and equipment reflect the level of work required in both.

**9A:1-3.4 Accreditation**

A university shall be accredited by the Middle States Commission on Higher Education.

**9A:1-3.5 Eligibility for university status and use of “university” as part of an institution’sname**

1. Educational institutions that are incorporated and located in New Jersey; licensed by the Secretary; and listed as "research universities," "doctoral universities," or "master's universities and colleges" in the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching's Classification of Institutions of Higher Education and that believe they meet all of the requirements stipulated in this subchapter are, with the concurrence of their governing boards, eligible to apply to the Secretary for university status. Educational institutions dedicated primarily to the education or training of ministers, priests, rabbis, or other professional persons in the field of religion are not eligible to apply for university status.
2. When an institution's governing body decides to seek university status, it shall file with the Secretary a petition-of-intent seeking authority to do so. The petitioning institution shall develop a fully documented proposal and, with the concurrence of the Secretary, select two consultants to review the proposal. The two consultants shall be totally independent of all higher education institutions in New Jersey and shall be recognized authorities on graduate education. The consultants shall prepare a written report of their findings, which the college shall submit to the Secretary. The Secretary shall consider both the report and the proposal in deciding on the college's application for university status.
3. The proposal required under (b) above shall demonstrate the institution's eligibility for designation as a university and shall include a history of having met the criteria defined in this subchapter for a period of at least five years. Alternatively, the petitioning institution may indicate, through a combination of retrospective and prospective data, intent to meet the criteria for a total period of five years. The Secretary shall consider such institutions to be in a period of candidacy for university designation. In no case shall formal university designation be granted until an institution has met the minimum criteria for at least five years.
4. University status and the initial use of the term "university" in the institution's title require approval by the Secretary.

**SUBCHAPTER 4. PROPRIETARY INSTITUTIONS**

**9A:1-4.1 General provisions**

1. Proprietary institutions of higher education shall apply for licensure to offer academic degree programs and/or college credit-bearing courses, subject to conformance with the rules and standards for such licensure as contained in this chapter.
2. The rules in this subchapter are designed to recognize the distinctive character of proprietary institutions and for these institutions take precedence over any rules and standards with which they may be in conflict.

**9A:1-4.2 Reassessment of licensure status**

In the event of a change in the ownership of a proprietary institution, the institution shall provide notice of the change to the Secretary within 30 days of the change. The Secretary may determine to reassess the institution's licensure status within one year of the change.

**9A:1-4.3 Duration of license**

1. Any license to operate shall be for a specific period, not to exceed five years, as the Secretary determines, unless a New Jersey institution is currently licensed and accredited as a discrete entity by an institutional accrediting body that is recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education to accredit the kinds of academic programs for which licensure was previously granted to the institution.
2. At least eight months before the expiration of the license, the institution shall petition the Secretary for relicensure, unless a New Jersey institution is accredited as a discrete entity by an institutional accrediting body that is recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education to accredit the kinds of academic programs for which licensure was previously granted to the institution.

**9A:1-4.4 Minimum library requirements**

1. A proprietary institution offering a degree shall have a library collection of sufficient size and composition to meet program objectives and to support high-quality instruction and, where appropriate, research.
2. The library collection shall be kept up to date.
3. The library shall have qualified library professional(s), librarian(s), and support personnel in numbers sufficient to serve the needs of students and faculty.
4. Proprietary institutions are held to the standards in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.9 (a)-(i).

**9A:1-4.5 Governing board**

1. The governing board shall have a portion of its membership drawn from the general public and/or the academic community and be of sufficient size to provide for appropriate committee membership.
2. As is the case in nonprofit institutions of higher education, public members should be appointed for specified terms of office.

**9A:1-4.6 Faculty**

1. Undergraduate faculty shall normally have teaching loads not to exceed the equivalent of 15 semester credit hours; graduate faculty shall normally have teaching loads not to exceed the equivalent of nine semester credit hours.
2. Workload credit shall normally be granted to faculty involved in heavy administrative, advisory, or committee assignments.
3. The institution shall promulgate a statement concerning the academic freedom of faculty members that should include statements supporting the following principles:
   1. Freedom in research and publication where these activities do not interfere with adequate performance of academic duties;
   2. Freedom in the classroom to discuss controversial issues pertinent to the discipline; and
   3. Retention of all rights as a citizen to free speech and publication. Such rights are not, as such, subject to institutional censorship or discipline.

**SUBCHAPTER 5. OUT-OF-STATE INSTITUTIONS**

**9A:1-5.1 Licensure required**

1. Out-of-State institutions wishing to offer college credit-bearing courses, academic degree completion programs, or complete academic degree programs with a physical presence in New Jersey shall petition the Secretary for licensure. No out-of-State institution shall offer or advertise the availability of college credit-bearing course(s) or academic degree program(s) with a physical presence in New Jersey before receiving formal approval of its petition. Licensure shall require the institution to meet all the standards set forth in this chapter.
2. An out-of-State institution's petition to offer an academic degree completion program shall provide

evidence that the degree-granting institution is authorized to offer the full degree program in the state in which the institution is incorporated.

1. The Secretary shall review all such licensure petitions from out-of-State institutions. The Secretary shall license only those institutions whose proposed offerings meet State standards of quality (see

N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1 and 2), are fiscally viable, serve a demonstrable need, and are in accordance with the Statewide plan for higher education, if applicable.

1. Upon a referral by the Presidents' Council to the Secretary of a proposed academic degree program from an out-of-State institution pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.10, the Secretary shall review the referred program and shall issue a written determination as to whether or not the referred program meets the applicable program standards.
2. Out-of-State institutions may be licensed for periods of one to five years. Initial licensure shall not exceed three years.
3. Licensure by the Secretary of an out-of-State institution shall not preclude an in-State institution from providing coursework or programs similar to that of the out-of-State institution.
4. An out-of-State proprietary institution shall also be subject to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-4.

**9A:1-5.2 Petitions from institutions**

1. Out-of-State institutions seeking licensure shall submit licensure petitions in an electronic format to OSHE preferably at least one year before the requested date of implementation.
2. The petition shall contain:
   1. The accreditation status of the institution;
   2. A mission statement that defines the scope, purpose, and basic tenets of the institution;
   3. Information equivalent to the annual summary sheet required by the regional and/or national institutional accrediting association for the institution;
   4. The institution's financial statements and management letter(s) (if issued) (prepared by independent auditors) for each of the last three years;
   5. Information on the qualifications of prospective faculty for the proposed New Jersey offering(s);
   6. A description of the selection and review process for faculty teaching in New Jersey;
   7. A catalog and other data that the institution recognizes as appropriate; and
   8. Other information that the Secretary specifically requests.

**9A:1-5.3 Review processes**

1. The following procedures apply to petitions from out-of-State institutions:
   1. Upon receipt of the petition, OSHE staff shall provide to all New Jersey institutions a brief summary of the petition's content, along with information on how to obtain the petition from the OSHE

website and an invitation to the institutions to submit their comments within 30 days after the notification regarding the out-of-State request.

* 1. Except for the exemption detailed at (a)3 below, OSHE staff shall review the petition and any comments submitted by in-State institutions with the assistance of an external consultant team that is mutually acceptable to the petitioning institution and the Secretary. As part of the review of the petition, OSHE staff may also conduct a site visit at the campus or proposed instructional site of the institution with the assistance of the external consultant team.
  2. OSHE may waive the requirement for an external consultant team to review a licensure petition if the following conditions apply:
     1. The out-of-State institution is currently licensed by the Secretary to offer academic degree programs or college credit-bearing courses in New Jersey;
     2. The current licensure period is not an initial licensure period;
     3. The current licensure period is for a five-year period;
     4. For the current licensure period, the institution has undergone an OSHE-conducted licensure review with an external consultant team that included a site visit at the campus or proposed instructional site in New Jersey;
     5. The institution is not seeking to renew the current licensure period; and
     6. The institution is only seeking licensure for additional college credit-bearing courses.
  3. OSHE staff shall send the petition and all pertinent materials to the Presidents' Council for review and recommendation to the Secretary.
  4. The Secretary shall consider the recommendation of the Presidents' Council when making a determination on the petition.

**9A:1-5.4 Annual report**

1. An out-of-State institution shall submit a report containing an update of the information required pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-5.2(b) to the Secretary on an annual basis by a date determined by the Secretary.
2. If it appears from a review of the annual report that there has been a significant change in the offerings, the necessary resources, or the status of the institution, OSHE staff shall submit the matter to the Presidents' Council for review and recommendation to the Secretary for any appropriate action to be taken, including the revocation of licensure.

**9A:1-5.5 Additional instructional sites**

1. A currently licensed out-of-State institution seeking to establish an additional instructional site for its currently licensed academic degree programs and/or college credit- bearing courses shall, before operating the additional instructional site, submit to the Secretary a formal request that shall include a statement justifying the need for the proposed instructional site and a description of the proposed courses/programs to be offered there.
2. The request under (a) above shall also include evidence that the proposed programs/courses at the proposed instructional site are at least equivalent in quality to comparable programs/courses at the

currently licensed instructional site and evidence that the institution has provided for effective monitoring and controls to maintain quality. The request shall include evidence of the dedication of sufficient resources to implement and maintain the proposed instructional site without eroding the quality to ongoing programs and operations in the rest of the institution.

1. The request under (a) above shall provide information on the standards in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.5 through 1.12, with special attention to evidence indicating that the classroom, laboratory, computing, and library facilities are adequate; the provisions for administration, support staff, and student support services are sufficient; and the qualifications of faculty are appropriate.
2. Upon receipt of a request for approval of an instructional site, OSHE staff shall provide to all New Jersey institutions of higher education a brief summary of the request, along with information on how to obtain all materials related to the request from the OSHE website and an invitation to inform the Secretary within 30 days as to how they would be affected by the proposed instructional site.
   1. If no concerns are raised about the proposal, OSHE staff shall forward the request directly to the Secretary for action.
   2. If concerns are raised, OSHE staff shall send all materials to the Presidents' Council for review and recommendation within 60 days.
   3. The Secretary shall consider the recommendation of the Presidents' Council when making a determination on the request for approval of an instructional site.

**SUBCHAPTER 6. OFF-CAMPUS OFFERINGS**

**9A:1-6.1 Purpose and general requirements**

1. The institution shall consider off-campus offerings part of its total program and shall judge them by the same criteria as the sessions and courses on its main campus.
2. All institutions shall submit at the request of the Secretary reports on all off-campus offerings.

**9A:1-6.2 Branch campuses established by a public research university or state college within New Jersey**

1. Subject to the approval of the Secretary, the governing board of a public research university or a State college may establish a branch campus within the State.
2. The governing board shall submit a plan for the branch campus to the Secretary that shall include the following:
   1. A statement that explains the need for the branch campus or additional location;
   2. A description of the proposed courses and programs that will be offered at the branch campus;
   3. Evidence that the proposed courses or programs at the branch campus are at least equivalent in quality to comparable courses/programs on the main campus;
   4. Evidence that the institution has provided for effective monitoring and controls to maintain quality;
   5. Evidence of the dedication of sufficient resources to implement and maintain the branch campus without eroding the quality of ongoing programs and operations in the rest of the institution;
   6. Information on the standards at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.5 through 1.12, with special attention to evidence that demonstrates that the classroom, laboratory, computing, and library facilities are adequate; the provisions for administration, support staff, and counseling are sufficient; and the qualifications of faculty are appropriate; and
   7. A statement that the proportion of courses taught by full-time faculty at a branch campus are the same as on the main campus.
3. Upon receipt of a plan submitted by the governing board of a public research university or a State college for a branch campus within the State, OSHE staff shall notify all New Jersey institutions of higher education of the receipt of the plan and shall provide each New Jersey institute of higher education with a brief summary of the plans, along with information on how to obtain the plan from the OSHE website. Each New Jersey institution of higher education will have 30 days from the notification date to submit to OSHE their comments. Comments should focus on how the institution would be affected by the proposed branch campus.
4. If no concerns are raised about the plan, OSHE staff shall forward the plan directly to the Secretary for review and determination.
5. If concerns are raised, OSHE staff shall send the plan and any related materials to the Presidents' Council for review. The Secretary will accept recommendations from the Presidents' Council in regard to the plan if the recommendations are submitted to OSHE within 60 days from the date of receipt by the Presidents' Council of the plan and any related materials.
6. The Secretary shall consider the recommendations of the Presidents' Council when making a determination on the plan.
7. Prior to a determination on the plan by the Secretary, OSHE staff may also conduct a review of the plan utilizing the assistance of an external consultant team that is mutually acceptable to the institution that submitted the plan and the Secretary.

**9A:1-6.3 Branch campus and additional locations established by a public research university or a state college outside of New Jersey or outside of the United States**

1. The governing board of a public research university or a State college that seeks to establish a branch campus or additional location outside of the State or country that will serve at least 100 students of the institution shall submit a plan for the branch campus or additional location for review and approval by the Secretary.
2. The plan for the branch campus or additional location shall include the following:
   1. All of the information required pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-6.2(b)1 through 7;
   2. A description of the higher educational needs of the country or region in which the branch campus or additional location shall be located;
   3. A description of the proposed branch campus or additional location and its proposed programs and curriculum;
   4. An estimate of the cost of establishing and maintaining the branch campus or additional location, including the cost of any planned acquisition or construction of facilities;
   5. A statement that the branch campus or additional location will comply with the provisions of the Open Public Records Act, P.L. 1963, c. 73 (N.J.S.A. 47:1A-1 et seq.);
   6. Evidence that the branch campus or additional location serves a compelling State interest;
   7. Evidence that the branch campus or additional location does not impose excessive costs to the State. Such evidence may include, but is not limited to, the following:
      1. Net cost to the State of the branch campus or additional location, including any long-term expenses;
      2. Any financial liabilities to the State that may be incurred as a result of the branch campus or additional location; and
      3. Information indicating that the financial sustainability of the branch campus or additional location would allow for it to continue operations year after year;
   8. Evidence that the branch campus or additional location does not impose reputational risk to the State. Such evidence may include, but is not limited to, an attestation that the applicant will continually notify the State of:
      1. All major financial and governance transactions made between the institution and the out-of- State/out-of-country host;
      2. Any agreement(s) made between the institution and the out-of-State/out-of-country host in advance of the institution entering into such agreements;
      3. Any additional requirements imposed by the out-of-State/out-of-country host that are not already mandated by the State; and
      4. Any gifts received, including any gift that was later returned or any gift for which compensation was paid after receipt;
   9. Evidence that the branch campus or additional location does not impose a risk to the security interests of the State or Federal government. Such evidence may include, but is not limited to:
      1. Documentation of pre-clearance from the United States Department of Homeland Security, along with a plan to comply with any requirements imposed by the United States Department of Homeland Security as a condition to the receipt of pre-clearance by the institution; and
      2. Documentation of pre-clearance from the New Jersey Office of Homeland Security and Preparedness, along with a plan to comply with any requirements imposed by the New Jersey Office of Homeland Security and Preparedness as a condition to the receipt of pre-clearance by the institution; and
   10. Documentation that all faculty and members of the professional staff not holding faculty rank performing services at a branch campus or additional location outside the State or country shall be paid and provided benefits in the same manner as all other employees of that institution within the State.
3. Upon receipt of a plan submitted by the governing board of a public research university or a State

college for a branch campus or additional location outside of the State or country, OSHE staff shall notify all New Jersey institutions of higher education of the receipt of the plan and shall provide each New Jersey institute of higher education a brief summary of the plan along with information on how to obtain the plan from the OSHE website. Each New Jersey institution of higher education will have 30 days from the notification date to submit to OSHE their comments. Comments should focus on how the institution would be affected by the proposed branch campus.

* 1. If no concerns are raised about the plan, OSHE staff shall forward the plan directly to the Secretary for review and determination.
  2. If concerns are raised, OSHE staff shall send the plan and any related materials to the Presidents' Council for review. The Secretary will accept recommendations from the Presidents' Council in regard to the plan if the recommendations are submitted to OSHE within 60 days from the date of receipt by the Presidents' Council of the plan and any related materials.
  3. The Secretary shall consider the recommendation of the Presidents' Council when making a determination on the plan.
  4. Prior to a determination on the plan by the Secretary, OSHE staff shall also:
     1. Conduct a review of the plan utilizing the assistance of an external consultant team that is mutually acceptable to the institution that submitted the plan and the Secretary;
     2. Solicit comments from additional interested parties, including, faculty and members of professional staff not holding faculty rank at the public research university or State college; and
     3. Conduct a site visit at the proposed site of the branch campus or additional location.

**9A:1-6.4 Branch campuses or additional locations established by an independent institution of higher education within New Jersey**

1. The governing board of an independent in-State institution of higher education that seeks to establish a branch campus or additional location in the State that will serve at least 100 students of the institution shall submit a plan for the branch campus or additional location for review and comment by the Secretary. The plan for the branch campus shall include all the information required at N.J.A.C. 9A:1-6.2(b)1 through 7.
2. The Secretary shall provide written comments on the plan to the independent institution within 60 days of the submission of the plan.

**9A:1-6.5 Noncollegiate organizations**

1. Off-campus sites at which an institution offers college credit-bearing courses in conjunction with or under contract with a noncollegiate organization shall first be approved by the institution's governing board or its designee. The institution shall adhere to the following standards:
   1. The college may grant credit only at the level and only in those areas for which it has degree programs. For example, a college may not award graduate credit if it does not award graduate degrees, nor may it offer graduate courses in a field (for example, psychology) if such offerings are not acceptable in an authorized graduate degree program at that college;
   2. The credentials of instructors used by the contracting agency shall be reviewed and approved by the appropriate faculty of the college;
   3. The courses shall be clearly and publicly identified as belonging to the college; that is, both parties shall take appropriate steps to ensure that the public understands that the college assumes responsibility for the courses; and
   4. No more than 25 percent of an academic degree program shall be satisfied through such courses, except in the case of arrangements between colleges and hospital-based programs in the health professions in which the clinical component of the program is provided by the hospital school. All course requirements, with respect to student attendance, amount of class time, amount of outside work, standards for performance, and prerequisites, shall be the same as for courses offered on campus.

**SUBCHAPTER 7. DISTANCE LEARNING**

**9A:1-7.1 Standards for New Jersey institutions**

1. An institution's distance learning offerings shall be clearly defined and related to the institution's mission and shall be consistent with the goals and objectives of the institution.
2. The institution's policies and objectives associated with distance learning and blended (or hybrid) learning offerings shall be consistent with those established for other educational delivery modes and shall comply with the standards set forth in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.
3. The institution's catalog and promotional materials shall indicate the maximum time permitted for the completion of each course and program offered through distance learning. Any difference between on-campus and distance learning tuition and fee charges shall be clearly indicated.
4. The institution shall provide students with complete and timely information regarding course and degree requirements, nature of faculty/student interaction, assumptions about technological competence and skills, technical equipment requirements, availability of academic support services, financial aid resources, and costs and payment policies.
5. Faculty and academic professionals involved in distance learning and blended (or hybrid) learning shall have an understanding of distance education, its special characteristics, and the needs of distance learners.
6. Each institution shall address issues related to ownership and intellectual property derived from the creation and production of software, telecourses, or other electronically offered programs.
7. Individuals outside the traditional campus community who act in capacities such as tutors or proctor for students enrolled in distance learning and blended (or hybrid) learning shall be approved by the institution offering the course/program.

**9A:1-7.2 Granting degrees for programs provided collaboratively**

In the case of collaborative distance learning and blended (or hybrid) learning degree programs, it is the responsibility of the institutions offering the programs to determine which institution(s) will grant the degree.

**9A:1-7.3 Counting students enrolled in multiple institutions**

Students who are taking coursework at more than one institution shall be counted by each institution based on a full-time equivalent standard unless a consortial agreement exists either between or among the institutions regarding which will count the students for enrollment purposes.

**9A:1-7.4 Program review and approval for New Jersey institutions**

1. As is currently the practice with traditionally offered programs, if a licensed New Jersey institution wishes to offer a new academic degree program through distance learning, the program shall be subject to review by the Presidents' Council.
2. Distance learning degree programs offered at newly established off-campus sites shall be subject to any review or approval that is required for all programs at such off-campus sites; see N.J.A.C. 9A:1-6.
3. Approval by the Secretary for distance learning programs offered by licensed New Jersey institutions shall be required only if programs are referred to the Secretary by the Presidents' Council for consideration due to an institution's changing or exceeding its programmatic mission or due to excessive program cost or unnecessary duplication.

**9A:1-7.5 Approval for out-of-State institutions**

1. Out-of-State institutions (see N.J.A.C. 9A:1-5) that wish to offer college credit-bearing distance learning with a physical presence in New Jersey must first be licensed by the Secretary, with advice from the Presidents' Council, to offer specific courses or degree programs.
2. Out-of-State institutions that wish to offer New Jersey residents no other programs, except for college credit-bearing distance learning with no physical presence in New Jersey, are not required to seek licensure from the Secretary.
3. If a degree program offered by an out-of-State institution requires a supervised component, such as an internship, fellowship, or apprenticeship, for a certain degree, such a component, if conducted in New Jersey, will not be considered to constitute a physical presence, so long as the following two criteria are met:
   1. The student-supervisor relationship is conducted on a one-to-one basis (for example, no group review sessions or other gatherings); and
   2. The supervisor is not a permanent employee of the out-of-State institution.

**SUBCHAPTER 8. FRAUDULENT ACADEMIC DEGREES**

**9A:1-8.1 Protected degree designations for earned degrees**

1. No person shall use or append to his or her name any academic degree designation, letters, derivatives thereof, or other designations as evidence of having earned an academic degree unless a duly

authorized institution of higher education as defined in Section 3 of P.L.1986, c.87 (N.J.S.A. 18A:3-15.3) conferred the degree.

* 1. In states without a licensing requirement for institutions of higher education, a duly authorized institution of higher education is one that is regionally accredited or accredited by the appropriate accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education or one that is seeking such accreditation.
  2. Regarding institutions located outside of the U.S. or its possessions, a duly authorized institution of higher education is one that is recognized by the appropriate body in the particular country provided that the institution’s requirements for awarding degrees are generally equivalent to those accepted in the U.S. by an accrediting body recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education.

**9A:1-8.2 Honorary degrees**

Any person who has received an honorary degree shall follow the academic degree or the letters used to abbreviate such a degree with the word “Honorary” or “Hon.” in parenthesis when representing himself or herself as having received such a degree or credential.

**SUBCHAPTER 9. INSTITUTIONAL CLOSURE**

**9A:1-9.1 General procedures for institutional closure**

1. An institution that plans to cease operations or whose licensure has been revoked shall submit to the Secretary a plan for institutional closure, which must include the following:
   1. The planned date of termination of operations;
   2. A plan to continually notify relevant stakeholders of pertinent information related to the institution's closure as the information becomes available. Relevant stakeholders include, but are not limited to, the Secretary, enrolled students, admitted students, candidates who have submitted applications where no determination has been made, recent graduates, graduates that maintain institutional debt, faculty, staff, host communities, including the applicable municipal and county government(s), the elected State representative and senator in the legislative district where the institution is located, the chairpersons of the State Senate and Assembly Higher Education Committees, and the New Jersey Commissioner of the Department of Labor and Workforce Development;
   3. A plan for the transfer and long-term maintenance of all essential records, particularly, but not limited to, academic records of current and former students, by a third-party or parties before the licensed institution ceases operations. Such a plan should include, at a minimum, the following:
      1. The planned date and receiving location for the transfer of student records;
      2. The name and address of the third-party organization(s) or eligible transfer institution(s) to receive and manage the student records; and
      3. The contact information of the third-party official(s) who is/are designated to manage transcript requests.
   4. Arrangements for the continued education of currently enrolled students through a teach-out agreement developed pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-9.2, or other practical solution; and
   5. Evidence of communication with the New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance Authority and the U.S. Department of Education regarding the appropriate actions concerning State grants and scholarships, State loans, Federal grants and scholarships, and Federal loans, as applicable.

**9A:1-9.2 Teach-out agreements**

1. An institution shall enter into a school-to-school teach-out agreement at least 120 days prior to the cessation of institutional operations. This teach-out agreement shall:
   1. Be arranged by the closing institution;
   2. Be agreed to by an eligible transfer institution or institutions, the closing institution, and the Secretary;
   3. Unless waived for good cause by the Secretary, specify that the eligible transfer institution(s) shall:
      1. Be located within a reasonable distance of the closing institution, if the closing institution has a physical presence in the State;
      2. Accept the transfer of all completed credits from students affected by the closure; and
      3. Allow a student affected by the closure to complete the student's program with substantially the same number of credit hours as was required by the closing institution; and
   4. Specify that, upon request by a student affected by the closure, the closing institution shall provide a complete academic record and an official transcript to the student at no cost to the student.

**9A:1-9.3 Teach-out plan requirements for proprietary institutions**

1. A proprietary institution shall provide the Secretary a teach-out plan that addresses a potential closure of the institution. The teach-out plan shall be updated, as required by the Secretary, and shall include:
   1. The requirements for a plan for institutional closure pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-9.1(a);
   2. A statement that the institution shall make all reasonable efforts to ensure that any closure of the institution complies with the requirements at P.L. 2021, c. 27;
   3. A statement that the chief executive officer and the members of the governing body of the institution providing the teach-out plan to the Secretary were not previously in an executive position or a member of a governing body of an institution in which a disorderly closure occurred; and
   4. A statement that any institutional financial aid agreement offered to a student shall contain language stating that, in the event of a disorderly closure, the institutional debt shall be void and shall not be recovered, collected, or enforced.

**9A:1-9.4 Contingency plan for closure**

1. If, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:2-1, the Secretary determines that an institution is required to submit a contingency plan for closure to OSHE, the contingency plan for closure, shall include:
   1. The requirements of a plan for institutional closure pursuant to N.J.A.C. 9A:1-9.1(a);
   2. Information about the rights and responsibilities of student loan borrowers;
   3. Information about the institution's financial condition, accreditation status, and any outstanding compliance issues regarding Federal and State student aid programs; and
   4. Confirmation that the institution has obtained either a surety bond or letter of credit to refund student enrollment deposits and to pay the cost to maintain student records by a third-party or parties.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

PETITION NARRATIVE

**Please provide the requested information in the text boxes provided below each prompt.**

Mission Statement and Long Range Plans

1. When was the mission statement originally developed? When was it last systematically reviewed, and please describe the process? Who participated in that review and what institutional constituencies were represented? **Include a link to the institution’s mission statement.**

1. Describe the objectives of the courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey and how they reflect and support the mission of the institution.
2. Provide the statement(s) from the institution’s long-range plan that describes the institution’s plans for geographic and/or programmatic expansion.
3. Provide evidence that appropriate resources (physical, human, and financial) undergird the elements of the long-range plan. The plan should include a written statement of priorities, resource allocations, and responsibility assignments with target dates for realizing specific objectives. Include a link to the institution’s long-range/strategic plans.

Organization and Administration

* 1. Describe the administrative organization of the institution.
  2. Provide an organization chart.
  3. Describe the governance processes and the role of each institutional constituent group

(administration, faculty, staff, and students) in those processes. How is each constituent group involved in the resolution of issues and the determination of policies with which it is appropriately concerned?

* 1. How will the constituent groups in the proposed New Jersey program(s) be involved in the institution’s governance processes?

* 1. **For out-of-State institutions:** If any, what other off-campus programs or classes, other than the main campus, does the institution offer in addition to those proposed for New Jersey? How many off-campus offerings are there and where are they located? Describe how the institution monitors and controls the quality of courses or programs at the off-campus sites, including evidence that the off-campus courses or programs are at least equivalent in quality to the comparable courses or programs on the main campus.

* 1. Provide a plan for the oversight of academic offerings in New Jersey. **Out-of-state institutions** should include the plan for on-site administration and its relationship to the institution’s central administration.

* 1. Describe the qualifications and responsibilities of the director or coordinator of the courses or program(s) proposed for New Jersey.

* 1. If applicable, provide a copy of the Statement of Accreditation Status from the

institution’s regional or national institutional accrediting association. **Include a link to the accreditation standards of this accrediting body.**

* 1. If applicable, provide information equivalent to the most recently submitted

update/status/quality assurance report required by the institution’s regional or national institutional accrediting association.

* 1. Provide a current curriculum vitae for the director or coordinator of the New Jersey offerings if that person has been identified, or a description of the specified qualifications for the position.
  2. Describe the support positions that will be associated with the program(s).

* 1. If the institution is affiliated in any way with a religious organization, please describe the precise nature of the relationship.

* 1. Provide a copy of the incorporation papers of the institution.

* 1. **For out-of-State institutions:** A copy of the rules or statutes under which the institution was authorized to operate in its state of incorporation. (May be a link)

* 1. Provide, a copy of the bylaws of the governing board specifying the duties, responsibilities, and procedures as well as the membership (including occupation), manner of appointment, and terms of office of the governing board and advisory committees. (May be a link)

Finances

1. If applicable, explain significant increases or decreases in the operating budget occurring in the most recent three-year period covered by audited financial statements.

1. What actions will be taken if enrollment is less than projected in the second year? Please indicate how the costs will be covered.

1. Using the required *Budget Form* provided below, present a budget for the proposed New Jersey courses and/or degree program(s) that details costs and associated income for the first three years of the program. The budget should comprehensively summarize the financial aspects of the courses and/or degree program(s) for each of the first three years of operation.

*Budget Form*

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **INCOME** | **YEAR 1** | | **YEAR 2** | | **YEAR 3** | |
| **Dollar**  **Amount** | **%Total**  **Income** | **Dollar**  **Amount** | **%Total**  **Income** | **Dollar**  **Amount** | **%Total**  **Income** |
| 1. Student Tuition (Specify tuition/credit hour in narrative) | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 2. Student Fees | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 3. Other (Specify in narrative) | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| EDUCATIONAL & GENERAL INCOME TOTAL | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 4. Student Aid Income | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| INCOME GRAND TOTAL | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **YEAR 1** | | **YEAR 2** | | **YEAR 3** | |
| **EXPENDITURES** | **Dollar**  **Amount** | **% Total**  **Expenditures** | **Dollar**  **Amount** | **% Total**  **Expenditures** | **Dollar**  **Amount** | **% Total**  **Expenditures** |
| 5. Salaries | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 6. Benefits | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 7. Travel | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 8. Library Resources | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 9. Student Services | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 10. Plant Operations & Maintenance | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **EXPENDITURES**  **(cont)** | **YEAR 1** | | **YEAR 2** | | **YEAR 3** | |
| 11. Computer/Capital | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 12. Printing/Xeroxing | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 13. Other (Specify in narrative) | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| EDUCATIONAL & GENERAL EXPENDITURES TOTAL | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| 14. Student Aid | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| EXPENDITURES GRAND TOTAL | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

1. A brief narrative should accompany the budget form and describe the components of the budget. Please include the tuition per credit hour, distinguishing, as appropriate, undergraduate and graduate tuition.
2. Summarize the institution’s long-range financial plan including a program designed to secure gifts, grants, and other appropriate income. Indicate where the courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey fit into this plan.

1. Describe the insurance coverage of the institution including coverage for the proposed New

Jersey offerings.

1. What is the institution’s student loan default rate and financial composite score from the U.S. Department of Education (if applicable)?
2. What are the institution’s student loan policies and procedures?
3. For institutions not participating in federal financial aid programs: What is the institution’s tuition refund policy?

1. Provide a copy of the institution’s refund policy.
2. If applicable, provide copies of the institution’s financial statements (prepared by independent auditors) for each of the last three years.

1. Provide the institution’s long-range financial plan.

Faculty

1. What is the total number of faculty members and how many of that number are full-time and how many are part-time? What are the present ranks of faculty and the total numbers of faculty within each rank? Break down the demographics of these faculty by U.S. Census defined race/ethnicity categories, self-identified gender categories (male, female, other, prefer not to say, non-binary, transgender), and faculty with disabilities. **Out-of-State institutions** should provide this information for the main campus as well as for the New Jersey offerings.

1. What is the student/teacher ratio and how is it calculated? **Out-of-State institutions** should provide this information for the main campus as well as for the New Jersey offerings.

1. Indicate the anticipated student/faculty ratio for the first three years of the proposed courses or degree program(s) in New Jersey.

1. **Out-of-State institutions** should describe the selection process for faculty teaching in New Jersey:
   * How many and what percentage of the faculty for the New Jersey offerings will be fulltime faculty from the main campus; if they are drawn from existing programs, indicate to what extent?
   * How many and what percentage of the faculty for the proposed New Jersey offerings will be hired as full-time faculty, and from where will these faculty members be drawn?
   * How many and what percentage will be hired as part-time faculty for the New Jersey courses or degree program(s), and from where will these faculty members be drawn?

1. Complete the *Schedule of Faculty Responsibilities* form, provided below. (add rows as needed)

Schedule of Faculty Responsibilities

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Instructor**  **[First Name, Last Name, Rank]** | **Course Number & Title** | **Semester**  **Hour**  **Credits** | **#**  **Students** | **Full-time or Part-time Faculty**  **Status** | **Total**  **Semester Credit Load for Fulltime Faculty** | **Indicate if**  **Course Is**  **Overload**  **Assignment** | **Other Responsibilities of Full-time Faculty** |
| *Example*  *James Smithe, Pd.D.* | *Economics 203 – Economic Ideas and Issues* | *3* | *15* | *Full-time* | *12 credits* | *No* | *Economics 204 – Intermediate*  *Microeconomic Analysis (3)*  *Department chair (3)*  *Funded Research Project (3)* |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |
| Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. | Click or tap here to enter text. |

1. Provide evidence that the part-time and adjunct faculty will be academically or professionally qualified to teach their assigned courses.
2. Describe how the institution documents and maintains appropriate records attesting to faculty qualifications, performance, and achievements.

1. Describe how the institution will evaluate the qualifications, performance, and achievements of faculty teaching in the proposed New Jersey programs/courses. **Out-of-State institutions** should also briefly describe the process for evaluating faculty performance at the main campus.

1. What are the faculty personnel policies with regard to economic security, opportunities for professional development, responsibilities, conditions of appointment, promotion, and dismissal?

1. What are the institutional policies concerning faculty organizations, faculty committees, and frequency of faculty meetings? What part does the faculty play in the governance of the institution? **Out-of-State institutions** should also describe how these policies and practices will apply to New Jersey faculty.

1. How recently have the institution’s principles, policies, and procedures governing academic integrity and academic freedom been reviewed? What measures are in effect to see that they are enforced? **Out-of-State institutions** should also indicate how the institution’s policy on academic freedom will apply to the faculty in the proposed New Jersey courses or degree program(s).

1. Provide current curriculum vitae for the faculty who will be teaching in the proposed New Jersey courses or program(s). Vitae should include all current employment, degrees earned, names of the institutions at which the degrees were earned and the dates; major and minor fields of preparation; teaching experience, research projects, publications, and other information bearing upon the suitability of the faculty member to perform the educational activities for which they are responsible.

1. Provide faculty handbooks. (May be a link)

Library

1. Describe the essential services, physical, virtual and electronic collections (number of volumes, periodical and specialized journals, current and bound, and newspapers available for use), and other resources that are provided and administered by the institution’s library.

1. Describe the systems for computerized/electronic/virtual access to the library’s collections, materials such as databases, and other libraries’ collections. Describe the computerized/electronic/virtual access students in the proposed New Jersey courses or degree program(s) will have to these collections and databases, including interlibrary loan capabilities.

1. Describe how students in the courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey will have access to the resources and services of the institution’s library. Will books, periodicals, journals, and other materials be available at the site in New Jersey? If so, how and in what modality? How will students receive bibliographic instruction?

1. How many professionals and support personnel staff the institution’s library? What are their qualifications? **Out-of-State institutions** should indicate the number of professionals and support personnel that will be available to serve the needs of New Jersey students and faculty and what qualifications will be required? Specify those professionals and support personnel who are directly employed by your institution.

1. Provide the sums, and the percentage of the budget they represent, that were spent during the past fiscal year, for salaries and the acquisition of books, journals, and other library materials, including software and virtual.

1. Describe the library’s collections plan.

1. Briefly describe how faculty are involved in determining library policy and acquisitions.

1. How does the institution provide evidence of effective use of library resources by students and faculty on the main campus, and how will it provide such evidence for library use by New Jersey students and faculty?
2. If applicable, provide a current curriculum vitae for the New Jersey library director or a description of the specified qualifications for the position.
3. Provide a copy of the library policies and guidelines. (May be a link)

Students and Student Services

1. What are the admissions requirements for students in the courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey? How do the NJ admissions requirements compare to regular institution admissions? **Out-of-State institutions** should indicate whether the same admissions requirements will be used for students in the proposed New Jersey offerings?

1. What are the institution’s policies concerning transfer of credit from other institutions? Describe articulation arrangements with related academic programs in New Jersey.

1. Provide estimated head count and FTE student enrollments for each of the first three years of the proposed New Jersey courses or program(s). Estimate what number and percentage of this enrollment will be on a full-time and on a part-time basis. Estimate, separately, the number and percentage of students that will be enrolled in each and every instructional modality utilized to offer courses and/or academic degree programs, (e.g. in-person, remote, hybrid).

1. How many total students are currently enrolled for all existing, currently offered courses of study or programs? Please break down part-time and full-time students by graduate and undergraduate. Please break down the demographics of these students by U.S. Census defined race/ethnicity categories, and self-identified gender categories (male, female, other, prefer not to say, non- binary, transgender) Please break down these students by first generation, economically disadvantaged, and students with disabilities.

1. **For out-of-State institutions:** If the degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey exists on the main campus or is offered by the institution at other instructional sites or locations, what is the completion rate for the cohort that entered six years ago? If the program is an associate degree program, provide the number and percent of students in the cohort that completed the program by the end of the second, third, fourth, and fifth years. If the program is a bachelor’s degree program, provide the number and percent of students in the cohort that completed the program by the end of the fourth and fifth years. Please break down the demographics of these students by U.S. Census defined race/ethnicity categories, and self-identified gender categories (male, female, other, prefer not to say, non- binary, transgender) Please break down these students by first generation, economically disadvantaged, and students with disabilities. Also provide this information, as available and applicable, for the New Jersey site.
2. **For out-of-State institutions:** If the degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey exists on the main campus or is offered by the institution at other instructional sites or locations, what is the retention rate from the first to the second year? Provide the number and percent of students in the cohort entering two years ago who were retained into the second year of the program(s). Describe the institution’s strategies to increase retention. Please break down the demographics of these students by U.S. Census defined race/ethnicity categories, and self-identified gender categories (male, female, other, prefer not to say, non- binary, transgender) Please break down these students by first generation, economically disadvantaged, and students with disabilities. Also provide this information, as available and applicable, for the New Jersey site.

1. Describe the expected New Jersey student body including such factors as geographical distribution, economic and occupational status.

1. Describe the institution’s Diversity, Inclusion and Equity policy and how it demonstrates that your commitment to diversity (e.g., traditionally underrepresented, first-generation, students with disabilities, and women, for e.g.) participation will be assured.

1. What are the policies on tuition, fees, and refunds for full-time and part-time students for the proposed New Jersey courses or degree program(s)? **Out-of-State institutions** should also provide these policies for the main campus.

1. Explain the policies on financial assistance. **Out-of-State institutions** should indicate the amount of such assistance last year; indicate whether the policies will be the same or different for students in the courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey.

1. Provide evidence, if applicable, of the “institution’s eligibility” to participate in any DOE HEA student financial assistance program. For institutions who have not applied for eligibility, what are the institution’s plans for applying for eligibility?

1. What standardized tests will be administered and for what purpose will the results be used?

1. What provisions will be made to ascertain that students have mastered adequately, the basic skills needed to do college work? What remedial and academic support programs will be provided for students with academic weaknesses?
2. Describe arrangements for orientation, registration, mental health counseling, academic advisement, financial aid services, health facilities and services, accessibility services, and career related placement services to be provided to students in the proposed New Jersey courses or degree program(s).

1. What are the standards and policies in place to evaluate a student’s academic performance if they are deemed to be a risk of not meeting the minimum academic requirements to maintain enrollment? What measures are implemented in response to these circumstances (e.g. disciplinary action, counseling intervention, academic evaluation plan?

1. To what extent do students participate in the governance of the institution, and how will

students in the academic offerings proposed for New Jersey participate?

1. What extracurricular activities, cultural and social, will be provided for students in the proposed New Jersey courses or program(s)?

1. Describe how and where the institution will maintain accurate records of each New Jersey

student’s academic progress and transcripts for those students.

1. Provide sample admission forms. (May be a link)
2. Provide the Student handbook. (May be a link)
3. Provide a sample transcript.
4. Provide and explain the institution’s accessibility policy and procedures (May be a link)
5. **For out-of-State institutions:** Provide a summary of any follow-up studies available concerning the post-graduation accomplishments of graduates of the main campus program(s) that the institution is proposing to offer in New Jersey.
6. For institutions not participating in federal financial aid, provide a copy of the institution’s refund policy. (May be a link)

Physical Facilities

1. What physical facilities are to be used for the proposed courses or degree program(s)? Will facilities to be used in the program be accessible? If not, why? What are the plans to make the facilities accessible?

1. If residential facilities will be available for students, please describe them.

1. Describe the facilities for faculty offices, administrative offices, and support services for the New Jersey offerings.

1. If courses will be offered in the STEAM disciplines, what laboratory facilities will be available?
2. Describe the instructional technology, equipment, and laboratories that will support courses and/or academic programs, and student support services. Describe how instructional technology, equipment and laboratories are accessible. If they are not, why? What are the plans to make them accessible?

1. What additional resources, if any, will be required for the proposed courses or program(s)?

Academics

*Academic Degree Programs*

Academic Degree Program Proposal Form

Standards for academic degree programs are based on the regulations in New Jersey Administrative Code (N.J.A.C.) Title 9A – Higher Education, specifically N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.10 through 2.14. The four standards as defined in the regulations are sufficient academic quality, sufficient evidence of labor market demand for the program, duplication with comparable programs of study in the State, and whether the proposed new program will require significant additional State resources.

This fillable form is intended to provide institutions with a clear outline of all items specified in the academic degree program regulations. All institutions must complete a separate form, **FOR EACH ACADEMIC DEGREE PROGRAM PROPOSED**, by checking each box and answering each prompt, as applicable. Supplemental documents can be included at the end of the form, if applicable. The Office of the Secretary of Higher Education (OSHE) encourages institutions to provide evidence available at the time of submission.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Date Submitted** | Enter date here. |
| **Submitter Name** | Enter text here. |
| **Submitter Title** | Enter text here. |
| **Institution** | Enter text here. |
| **New Program Title** | Enter text here. |
| **Degree Designation** | Enter text here. |
| **Degree Abbreviation** | Enter text here. |
| **CIP Code and Nomenclature** | Enter text here. |
| **Number of credits required to**  **complete the program** | Enter text here. |
| **Number of the required credits in**  **general education** | Enter text here. |
| **Location(s) where the program**  **will be offered** | Enter text here. |
| **Month and Year program will**  **begin** | Enter text here. |
| **Licensure required for program**  **graduates to gain employment (if**  **applicable)** | Enter text here. |
| **Accreditation institution will seek**  **for the program (if applicable)** | Enter text here. |

**Enrollment projections for first three years of the academic degree program.**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **# of Full Time** | **# of Part Time** | **Total** |
| **Year One** | Enter text here. | Enter text here. | Enter text here. |
| **Year Two** | Enter text here. | Enter text here. | Enter text here. |
| **Year Three** | Enter text here. | Enter text here. | Enter text here. |
|  |  | **Grand Total** | Enter text here. |

**STANDARD 1**

**SUFFICIENT ACADEMIC QUALITY**

N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.11

|  |
| --- |
| 1) Provide the status of the institution’s State licensure and accreditation by a nongovernmental entity recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education. |
| 2) Provide evidence of appropriately qualified faculty, instructors, staff instructors and/or administrators. |
| 3) Provide a plan for the dedication of sufficient resources, including human resources, to implement and maintain the program. |
| 4) Provide clearly stated program objectives that are related to the institutional mission, strategic plan, and, where appropriate, to the careers, professions, or practices into which graduates of the program are expected to enter. |
| 5) Provide appropriate student learning outcomes, in the form of a table, that incorporate:  a) Appropriate scaffolding to allow students to build on knowledge as they progress  through curriculum;  **AND**  b) A variety of assessments and corresponding rubrics for students to demonstrate content mastery and skill acquisition. |
| 6) Provide evidence of program rigor in the curriculum with information that displays:  a) Program outcomes detailing what students will be able to demonstrate at completion of the curriculum;  b) Planned curriculum with course descriptions including credit values and hours per week for how many weeks per term;  c) A plan to provide students access to faculty, instructors and/or staff;  **AND**  d) Comparisons to the curricula of the same or similar programs at other institutions, if applicable, and if such curricula are available. |
| 7) Provide evidence of employer input in the development of the program, where appropriate, **which may include:**  a) Participation of employers on advisory committees;  b) Letter of support from a chamber of commerce demonstrating the need and desire for the program;  c) Summary of employer or professional association feedback on the new program proposal and institution’s response to the feedback;  d) Evidence of employer/institution partnership agreements to provide research, experiential learning, or other equivalent opportunities to students in the program;  e) Survey results from employers in the field highlighting the skills and expertise needed with a clear connection to the program proposal;  f) A plan to ensure continued partnership with employers in the field for the new program proposed;  **AND/OR**  g) Other documentation of direct employer or industry participation in the design of the program. |
| 8) Provide evidence that demonstrates a commitment to equity, accessibility, and affordability within the new program, **which may include:**  a) A program equity statement for the program/field that is supported by evidence of an institution’s demonstrated commitment to and valuing of diversity, equity, and inclusion. Evidence may include, but is not limited to, equitable enrollment and employment outcomes for historically underrepresented groups;  b) A plan to monitor student progress in the program in order to address unanticipated or unknown barriers to equitable program completion outcomes;  **AND/OR**  c) A plan to provide student services and accommodations to support equitable program completion outcomes. |
| 9) Provide a plan for continuous review and improvement of the new academic program. Such plan **shall include** the following:  a) The primary activities within the program that are to be reviewed, including how the program will adapt for new technology and developments within the field;  b) Regularly scheduled time periods/intervals for review;  c) Metrics for program monitoring and guidance for how the institution will course correct, if needed;  **AND/OR**  d) Input by students, field experts, and external reviewers in program review processes. |

**STANDARD 2**

**Sufficient Labor Market Demand**

N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.12

|  |
| --- |
| **Part One** |
| 1) Provide evidence that the Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) number for the program is mapped to a single occupation or set of occupations listed in the Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) as set forth in the 2020 CIP-SOC Crosswalk created by the Bureau of Labor Statistics and the National Center for Education Statistics, which is incorporated herein by reference, as amended and supplemented, and available at nces.ed.gov/Ipeds/cipcode/Files/CIP2020\_SOC2018\_Crosswalk.xlsx;  **AND**  2) Provide evidence of substantial labor market demand for the occupation or occupations that are mapped to the program, as supported by documentation of demand from the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development. |
| If evidence of both items in Part One **can be met**, proceed to next section, STANDARD 3.  If evidence of both items in Part One **cannot be met**, proceed to Part Two below. |
| **Part Two** |
| 1) Provide evidence of **one or more** of the following:  a) Evidence of projected increasing demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;  b) Evidence that the current number of graduates from existing programs at other institutions in the State will not be adequate to meet the projected demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;  c) Evidence that the current profile of graduates from existing programs is not in accordance with the projected demand in the careers, professions, or practices that graduates of the program are prepared to enter;  d) Evidence of substantial employer engagement, which may include, but is not limited to, program appraisal, program partnerships, and opportunities to review and comment on the program, in the development of program curriculum;  **OR**  e) Evidence of strength in the employment outcomes from current degree programs at the institution at the same academic degree level of the program. |
| If evidence of any items in Part One or Part Two **cannot be met**, proceed to Part Three. |
| **Part Three** |
| 1) Explain why there are insufficient data available to assess the program according to the criteria in Part One and Part Two above;  2) Provide sufficient evidence of preparation for a career, profession, or practice through the program;  **AND**  3) Explain how a majority of graduates from the program are reasonably likely to obtain employment, including self-employment, in the careers, professions, or practices indicated in the program proposal within 12 months of:  a) Graduation from the program,  **OR**  b) The receipt of a terminal degree in a program sequence that includes the proposed program. |

**STANDARD 3**

**Duplication with Comparable Programs**

N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.13

|  |
| --- |
| If the new academic degree program **is** currently offered by other institutions in the State at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline:  1) Include a listing of all currently offered programs at the same degree level **and** in the same academic discipline. Proceed to items 3 and 4 in this section.  **OR**  If the new academic degree program **is not** currently offered by other institutions in the state at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline:  2) Explain how the institution determined there are no comparable academic degree programs in the State. Proceed to next section, STANDARD 4. |
| 3) Provide evidence of the following:  a) The relevant relationship between the proposed academic degree program and the institutional mission or a specific area of institutional academic focus;  **AND**  b) How a collaborative approach with another institution of higher education that currently offers the program per the listing, including, but not limited to, articulation agreements and joint degree programs, would not be cost effective or a feasible alternative to offering the proposed academic degree program. |
| 4) Demonstrate **one or more of the following**:  a) Evidence of significant instructional differentiation from currently offered programs at other institutions in the State that are at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline;  b) Evidence of projected student population differentiation from currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline;  c) Evidence of projected sustainable cost savings for students compared with the cost of  currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline;  d) Evidence of student and community demand at the institution and in the region for the program, **including, but not limited** **to**, evidence that shows demand through:  i) Surveys or interviews of current students, faculty, and staff at the institution;  ii) Surveys or interviews of elected officials or other members of the institution’s local community;  iii) Documented capacity constraints within currently offered programs at the same degree level and in the same academic discipline at other institutions;  **AND**  iv) Data on State and/or regional enrollment trends. |

**STANDARD 4**

**AddiTIONAL State Resources**

N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.14

|  |
| --- |
| 1) Provide **all** of the following information:  a) The total of the projected budget for the proposed academic program that would be supported by either direct State support and/or indirect State support, including, but not limited to, State student assistance grant and scholarship programs;  b) The projected increase in direct State support to the institution due to the proposed academic program;  c) The projected increase in indirect State support to the institution due to the proposed academic program;  d) Any concurrent changes to the budget of the institution that may represent a projected reduction in State support to the institution;  **AND**  e) The anticipated length of time that any projected increases in State support would be required for the program. |
| 2) Provide evidence that the proposed new academic degree program will:  a) Offset continued State support for the program through sustained increases to State revenue and any additional economic impact to the State generated by the program;  **AND/OR**  b) Become sustainable within five years in the absence of the significant additional State resources that were used to establish the program. |
| 3) Provide the institutional plan for integrity and compliance monitoring, as well as internal fiscal controls, to prevent misuse of State funding and government resources. |

**SUPPLEMENTAL DOCUMENTS**

|  |
| --- |
|  |

**RESOURCES**

New Jersey Education to Earnings Data System

<https://njeeds.org/>

New Jersey State Plan for Higher Education: Where Opportunity Meets Innovation

<https://www.state.nj.us/highereducation/stateplan.shtml>

Office of the Secretary of Higher Education: Inventory of Program Offerings

<https://www.nj.gov/highereducation/Program_Inventory/>

State of New Jersey: Department of Labor and Workforce Development, Labor Market Information

<https://www.nj.gov/labor/lpa/LMI_index.html>

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics: Standard Occupational Classification

<https://www.bls.gov/soc/>

U.S. Department of Education Accreditation: Postsecondary Education Institutions

<https://www.ed.gov/accreditation>

<https://www2.ed.gov/admins/finaid/accred/accreditation_pg6.html>

U.S. Department of Education's National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) and Crosswalk

<https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/cipcode>

### Additional Academic Program/Course Information

1. What degree program(s) and/or courses(s) is the institution proposing to offer in New Jersey and at what location(s)? Indicate the modality of the offering, and describe the academic and instructional supports, including human and technology that will support the program. Include course descriptions and a curriculum map that includes the courses a student would typically enroll in, term by term, from matriculation to graduation.
2. Indicate how the proposed academic degree program(s) are in accordance with the [New Jersey Statewide plan](https://www.state.nj.us/highereducation/documents/pdf/StateEducationplan.pdf) for higher education.

1. If the proposed academic degree program will require any accreditation, not just limited to NJ, indicate by whom, and the institution’s timelines for engaging this process. If you do not intend to apply for accreditation, please explain why you will not seek accreditation. **Include a link to the appropriate accrediting body’s accreditation standards.**

1. If the proposed degree program(s) include an externship, internship, fieldwork, study abroad, or a clinical component, describe in detail what arrangements have been made for student placement, and include a sample of the agreement to be entered into, or existing, executed agreements with the cooperating entity(ies). Describe fully, the academic component of each of these student experiences. Indicate also the number of students each participating entity agrees to accept.
2. Identify and explain all embedded “high-impact” practices (e.g. First-Year Experience, writing-intensive courses, common intellectual experiences, learning communities, diversity/global learning) in the courses and/or degree program(s) the institution is proposing to offer in New Jersey.
3. Describe how the institution’s academic technologies used in the classroom or for hybrid/distance learning are accessible (e.g. Universal Design, specific accessibility/assistive technology applications such as speech-to-text, translation, audiobooks, readers).

1. Provide syllabi for all the proposed courses. Each syllabus should describe the course objectives, requirements, standards of achievement and evaluation, SLOs and examination procedures. (May be a link)

*Academic Degree Courses*

1. If the institution is proposing to offer credit-bearing courses, but not a degree program, in New Jersey, provide course descriptions for the proposed New Jersey offerings. Indicate which courses will be offered in each term and projected enrollment. Indicate the modality of each offering, and describe the academic and instructional supports, including human and technology that will support the courses.

1. Give credit values for all courses and indicate how many hours per week for how many weeks per term the proposed courses will meet. (Note: typically, a three-credit course requires 37.5 hours of class activity/regularly scheduled student-faculty instructional activity, complemented by 75 hours of laboratory or outside assignments. For more information see N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.2, definition of "semester credit hour")

1. Indicate how the proposed courses are in accordance with the [New Jersey Statewide plan](https://www.state.nj.us/highereducation/documents/pdf/StateEducationplan.pdf) for higher education.

1. Describe how all aspects of the proposed courses will be evaluated and how often. This includes achievement of course goals, adequacy of resources, faculty development, student outcomes, faculty qualifications, facilities, student advisement, and placement of graduates.

1. If the proposed courses include an externship, internship, fieldwork, study abroad, or a clinical component, describe in detail what arrangements have been made for student placement, and include a sample of the agreement to be entered into, or existing, executed agreements with the cooperating entity(ies). Describe fully, the academic component of each of these student experiences. Indicate also the number of students each participating entity agrees to accept.

*Graduate Education*

1. Describe how the institution’s graduate curriculum reflects and supports the institution’s mission. Explain how the graduate courses or degree program(s) proposed for New Jersey reflect and support that mission.
2. Indicate how the proposed graduate courses and/or graduate degree program are in accordance with the [New Jersey Statewide plan](https://www.state.nj.us/highereducation/documents/pdf/StateEducationplan.pdf) for higher education.

1. Give evidence that the work in the proposed program(s) is beyond the baccalaureate level in intellectual demand.

1. Explain how graduate students in the proposed New Jersey courses or degree program(s) will have access to library collections that provide an adequate and current base for research activities.

1. Describe the commitment of institutional funds for the graduate program, particularly for the associated faculty and student research activity, and what commitment of funds there will be for the proposed New Jersey offerings.
2. Indicate the modality of each offering, and describe the academic and instructional supports, including human and technology that will support the courses.

ADDITIONAL REQUIRED INFORMATION/RESOURCES

**Please provide hypertext links to as many items as possible. In the link label, include the specific launch location e.g. institution’s website. Please label and identify links separately. Suggestions are given below, but include others as capable. Petitioners are responsible for ensuring that links are working and navigate accurately. Please include items in the box below each request. If “not applicable”, please indicate “N/A” in the box. \*If unable to provide a link, please indicate and copy and paste the information into the prompt box.**

1. If applicable, provide the letter of invitation received by an out-of-State institution if it has been invited by an in-state party to offer educational services to a specific and delimited constituency in New Jersey. In the letter, the in-state party should name the constituency to be served, specify the reasons for inviting the out-of-state institution to offer the requested educational services, and indicate what facilities and services the in-state party will provide to the program.

1. Provide any memoranda of understanding or contracts, signed by both parties, specifying what facilities, services, and resources (e.g., library use, classroom space, residential facilities) third parties will provide to the institution and what the institution will pay for those facilities and services. The agreement should specify all conditions, including the means for terminating the agreement.

1. Provide the institution’s official catalog, which should include a mission statement and the other items specified in N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.12(c). (May be a link)

OSHE FEE SCHEDULE

ALL FEES ARE NON-REFUNDABLE

**PETITION SUBMISSION FEES**

**Payable upon submission**

**Total institution enrollment**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **In-State Independent or In-State Religious**​ | | **Out-of-State Public, Independent or Religious**​ | |
| **ENROLLMENT**​ | **FEE**​ | **ENROLLMENT**​ | **FEE**​ |
| 1,000 or LESS​ | $1,000​ | Programs designed as dual enrollment, high school bridge ​ | $25​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $5,000​ | 1,000 or LESS​ | $4,000​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $10,000​ | 1,001 to 5000​ | $8,000​ |
| 10,001 and over​   ​ | $15,000​ | 5,001 to 10,000​ | $13,000​ |
| ​   ​ | ​ | 10,001 and over​ | $18,000​ |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **In-State Proprietary**​ | | **Out-of-State Proprietary**​ | |
| **ENROLLMENT**​ | **FEE**​ | **ENROLLMENT**​ | **FEE**​ |
| 1,000 or LESS​   ​ | $7,000​ | 1,000 or LESS​ | $10,000​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $11,000​ | 1,001 to 5000​ | $13,000​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $16,000​ | 5,001 to 10,000​ | $19,000​ |
| 10,001 and over​   ​ | $21,000​ | 10,001 and over​ | $24,000​ |

**COURSE AND**

**ACADEMIC DEGREE PROGRAM REVIEW FEES**

**The fee is for each program, course, certificate, and diploma submitted with the licensure petition**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **PROGRAM**​ | **FEE**​ |
| Programs designed as dual enrollment, high school bridge​   ​ | $25​ |
| Per course if not offering entire program​   ​ | $100​ |
| Certificate or Diploma​   ​ | $500​ |
| Associate’s program​   ​ | $750​ |
| Bachelor’s program​   ​ | $1000​ |
| Master’s or Specialist program​   ​ | $2,000​ |
| Doctoral program​   ​ | $5,000​ |

**INITIAL LICENSING FEES AND ANNUAL LICENSING FEES**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **In-State Institutions/All Dual Enrollment**​ | | |
| **Fee Type**​ | **Enrollment**​ | **Fee**​ |
| ​ | ​ | ​ |
| Programs designed as dual enrollment, high school bridge​ | ​ | $25 Initial licensure fee​  $25 Annual licensure fee​ |
| ​ | | |
| Initial licensure Fee – **payable upon approval**​ | 1,000 or less​ | $500​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $1,000​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $5,000​ |
| 10,001 and over​   ​ | $10,000​ |
| ​ | | |
| Annual licensure Fee – **payable annually beginning the second year of licensure period until the institution obtains full accreditation from an accrediting body recognized by the US Secretary of Education.**​ | 1,000 or less​ | $250​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $500​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $2,500​ |
| 10,001 and over​ | $5,000​ |

**INITIAL LICENSING FEES AND ANNUAL LICENSING FEES**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Out-of-State Institutions**​ | | |
| **Fee Type**​ | **Enrollment**​ | **Fee**​ |
| ​ | | |
| Initial and renewal licensure Fee – **payable upon approval**​ | 1,000 or less​ | $2,000​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $5,000​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $10,000​ |
| 10,001 and over​   ​ | $15,000​ |
| Annual licensure Fee – **payable annually beginning the second year of licensure period**​ | 1,000 or less​ | $1,000​ |
| 1,001 to 5000​   ​ | $2,500​ |
| 5,001 to 10,000​   ​ | $5,000​ |
| 10,001 and over​   ​ | $7,500​ |

**REPORTS AND MISCELLANEOUS FEES**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **FEE TYPE**​ | **FEE**​ |
| Out of State Institution Annual report N.J.A.C. 9A:1-5.4​ | $500​ |
| Out of State Institution Formal request - Additional instructional sites​  N.J.A.C. 9A:1-5.5​ | $1,000​ |
| Out-of-state institutions with no physical presence, offering NJ residents no other programs except for college credit-bearing distance learning (non NC-SARA members only)​  N.J.A.C. 9A:1-7.4​ | $1,000 per course, or​  $10,000 per program​ |
| Petition to change programmatic mission N.J.A.C. 9A:1-2.9​ | $1,000​ |
| Expedited change of programmatic degree level/mission request N.J.A.C. (9A:1-2.9(d)​ | $500​ |
| Petition-of-Intent, Proposal for University Status N.J.A.C. 9A:1-3.5​ | $1,000​ |
| Notice - Name change N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1-3(l)​  Notice - Change of main campus location​   N.J.A.C. 9A:1-1.3(m)​  Notice – Change in ownership N.J.A.C. 9A:1-4.2​ | $500​ |
| Submission amendments and/or changes​ | $500​ |

**N.J.A.C. 9A:1-6.2 -6.4**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **BRANCH CAMPUS**​  **PUBLIC RESEARCH UNIVERSITY OR STATE COLLEGE**​  **WITHIN NEW JERSEY**​ | |
| FEE​ | $1,000​ |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **BRANCH CAMPUS OR ADDITIONAL LOCATION**​  **PUBLIC RESEARCH UNIVERSITY OR STATE COLLEGE**​  **OUTSIDE NEW JERSEY**​ | |
| FEE​ | $2,000​ |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **BRANCH CAMPUS OR ADDITIONAL LOCATION**​  **INDEPENDENT INTITUTION WITHIN NEW JERSEY**​ | |
| FEE​ | $500​ |